CAN TRI-AXIAL ACCELEROMETERS BE USED TO IMPROVE CURRENT CLINICAL MEASURES OF SPINAL MOBILITY IN PATIENTS WITH AXIAL SPONDYLOARTHRITIS?

by © John Charles Snow

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies

in partial fulfillment

of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Medicine

Clinical Epidemiology, Division of Medicine, Faculty of Medicine

Memorial University of Newfoundland

October 2018

St. John's, Newfoundland and Labrador

Abstract

Background: Spinal mobility limitation is a characteristic feature in Axial Spondyloarthritis (AxSpA). Current clinical measurements of spinal mobility have shown low criterion-concurrent validity. This thesis sought to determine criterion-concurrent validity for a new, and clinically feasible, measurement of spinal mobility in AxSpA patients using tri-axial accelerometers. **Methods:** Two perpendicular upright reference radiographs were taken followed by three flexion trials. For all postures, three measurements were taken: clinical tape, followed immediately by synchronized radiograph and accelerometers (r=0.590, p=0.010) had a stronger correlation to radiographs than all three tape measures. In lateral bending, the Lateral Spinal Flexion (r=0.743, p=0.001) and Domjan tape measure (r=0.708, p=0.002) correlated stronger with radiograph than the accelerometer method (r=0.556, p=0.016).

Conclusion: The accelerometer measure is superior to current tape measures of spinal mobility in forward bending; but is outperformed in that respect by the LSF and Domjan clinical tests. Further evaluation of accelerometer and tape methods in early stage spinal mobility assessment is warranted.

Key Words: Spinal Mobility, Axial Spondyloarthritis, Tri-axial Accelerometers, Tape Measures.

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor, Dr. Diana De Carvalho, who has provided me with the wealth of knowledge, the guidance and intangible support throughout my Master's. She has facilitated opportunities that surpass any expectation one would have upon entering a graduate program. Dr. Sam Howarth and colleagues not only made for an easy transition to the Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College, but a very enjoyable and enriching experience as well. I would like to thank my committee members, Dr. Michelle Ploughman and Dr. Proton Rahman for your valuable insight in fine tuning the methodology of this research study. Thank you to Kyle Simpson, who proved to be a crucial aid in data collections and someone I am grateful to call my friend. Thanks to my fellow lab mates, Mona and Ryan for your contributions throughout the piloting process. I would like to extend my great appreciation to Steve Tran and Dr. Sheilah Hogg-Johnson whose technological and statistical expertise provided simple solutions to my seemingly arduous inquiries. I would also like to thank Jane Hillier, for not only her role as radiographic technician but for her gracious personality which made for a refreshing working environment. This study would not be possible without this unique team of true professionals.

With much gratitude, I'd like to acknowledge the time and efforts of the individuals who commuted to the CMCC clinic in North York to participate in this study. Without their intrinsic desire to contribute to the advancement of research in this field, this project would not be possible. Also, I would like to thank NL Support and the Canadian Society of Biomechanics for funding this research.

I would like to thank both of my parents for their support and the unconditional encouragement throughout the course of this academic journey. To Kait, you provided me with

iii

immeasurable motivation and encouragement throughout this whole process and I am grateful for that. I could not have accomplished such a feat without the love and support you show me.

Table of Contents

Abstrac	tii
Acknow	ledgementsiii
List of T	ablesviii
List of F	`iguresix
List of E	Equationsxii
List of A	bbreviationsxiii
Glossary	y XV
List of A	xppendicesxviii
Chapter	1: Introduction1
1.1	General Introduction1
1.2	Objective
1.3	Hypothesis
Chapter	2: Review of Literature
2.1	An Overview of Axial Spondyloarthritis5
2.1.	1 The History of AxSpA
2.1.	2 Disease Presentation
2.1.	3 Pathophysiology/Pathogenesis of AxSpA
2.2	Impact of AxSpA on the Patient9
2.2.	1 Inflammatory pain9
2.2.3	2 Spinal Mobility Impairments
2.2.	3 Quality of Life

2	.3	Clinical Assessment of AxSpA	11
	2.3.1	Diagnosing AxSpA	11
	2.3.2	2 Importance of Early Diagnosis	13
	2.3.3	B Plain Film Radiography	14
	2.3.4	Clinical Tape Measurements	16
	2.3.5	5 Tri-axial Accelerometers	20
	2.3.6	6 Accelerometry for Spine Motion Measurement	21
2	.4	Clinical Treatment and Management of AxSpA	23
	2.4.1	Patient Management/ Treatment Recommendations	23
	2.4.2	2 Pharmacological therapies	24
	2.4.3	3 Monitoring Disease Progression	25
2	.5	Conclusion	26
Cha	apter	3: Methods	
3	.1	Ethics statement	27
3	.2	Participants	27
3	.3	Collection procedure	27
3	.4	Instrumentation	28
	3.4.1	Tape measures	28
	3.4.2	2 Accelerometer measures	29
	3.4.3	3 Radiographic measures	30
3	.5	Data Collection	30
	3.5.1	Tape Measures	30
	3.5.2	2 Radiographic Measures	32
	3.5.3	3 Accelerometer measures	33
3	.6	Data Processing	33

3.6.	.1 Accelerometer measure	
3.6.	.2 Radiographic measure	35
3.7	Statistical analysis	36
Chapter	r 4: Results	
4.1	Participant Demographics	
4.2	Forward Bending	
4.3	Lateral Bending	42
4.4	Intra-rater/ Inter-rater Agreement of Radiographic Measure	46
Chapter	r 5: Discussion	47
5.1	Forward Bending	47
5.2	Lateral Bending	51
5.3	Strengths and Limitations	55
5.4	Future Direction	57
5.5	Impact of work	59
Conclus	sion	60
Referen	ICES	62
Append	lices	75

List of Tables

Table 1. Classification Criteria for Axial Spondyloarthritis according to the Assessments of	
SpondyloArthritis Society13	
Table 2. Participant Characteristics 38	
Table 3. Summary correlations for spinal mobility tests in forward bending. * indicates statistical	
significance at an alpha level of 0.05	
Table 4. Summary correlations for spinal mobility tests in lateral bending. * indicates statistical	
significance at an alpha level of 0.05	

List of Figures

- Figure 2. The two lateral bending clinical tape measurements. A. The distance between the middle fingertip and the floor is recorded for upright standing and max lateral bending and the difference is recorded to the nearest mm. This is conducted on both sides of the body and an average of both sides indicates the LSF test. B. With the subject in maximal right lateral bending, a reference line is drawn at the level of the middle finger on the lateral aspect of the right leg. With the subject's hands still on the thigh, they then maximally bend to the left side where another line is draw at the level of the middle finger on the right leg. The difference between these two marks on the leg is recorded to the nearest mm indicating Figure 3. Visual representation of two tape measures lying underneath the L1 and S1 Figure 4. A. Tri-axial accelerometer. B. Tri-axial accelerometer encased in plastic in a +y down Figure 5. The radiographic method of calculating the lumbar spine angle from a lateral projection radiograph film. ⁵⁶ Horizontal lines are drawn parallel and through the superior endplate of

- Figure 12. A scatterplot presenting the LSF radiographic measure compared to the LSF tape measure. The radiographic ranges of motion were calculated as a change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum lateral bend for both sides. Both measures are presented as an average of left and right lateral bending ranges of motion. These two measures had a strong Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.743, p=0.001. .. 44
- Figure 13. A scatterplot presenting the LSF radiographic measure compared to the Domjan tape measure. The radiographic ranges of motion were calculated as a change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum lateral bend for both sides. The radiographic measure is presented as an average of left and right lateral bending ranges of motion. These two measures had a strong Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.708, p=0.002.

List of Equations

Equation 1. Accelerometer calibration equation for an axis. Using the $+ X_{up}$ calibration trial as an
example of converting voltage to acceleration. Where V/g is sensitivity of the
accelerometer
Equation 2. Calculating the absolute angle of an individual accelerometer. This gives an angle of
rotation for forward flexion about the x-axis (forward bend). Where A is acceleration of a
given axis
Equation 3. Calculating the absolute angle of an individual accelerometer. This gives an angle of
rotation for forward flexion about the z-axis (lateral bend). Where A is acceleration of a
given axis
Equation 4. Calculation of the relative lumbar spine angle between the top $(L1)$ and bottom $(S1)$
accelerometers
Equation 5. Calculation of the Forward flexion range of motion (ROM) for radiographic
measurements
Equation 6. Calculation of lateral flexion range of motion (ROM) from upright standing to
maximum lateral flexion posture

List of Abbreviations

ALL	LL Anterior longitudinal ligament	
AS	Ankylosing Spondylitis	
ASAS	Assessments of SpondyloArthritis Society	
AxSpA	Axial Spondyloarthritis	
BASDAI	Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Disease Activity Index	
BASFI	Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Functionality Index	
BASMI	Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Metrology Index	
СМСС	Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College	
CRP	C-reactive proteins	
DMARDs	Disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs	
GI	Gastrointestinal	
IBP	Inflammatory back pain	
ICC	Intraclass correlation	
JCS	John Charles Snow	
LBP	Low back pain	
LLF	Lateral Lumbar Flexion test	
LSF	Lateral Spinal Flexion test	
LSJ	Lumbosacral joint	
MST	Modified Schober's test	
MMST	Modified-Modified Schober's test	
NSAIDs	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs	
OST	Original Schober's test	

PA	Posteroanterior
PLL	Posterior longitudinal ligament
RRT	Registered Radiologic Technologist
SI	Sacroiliac
SpA	Spondyloarthritis
TNFα	Tumor Necrosis Factor alpha

Glossary

Accelerometer – a sensor that measures acceleration and can be used to calculate inclinations with respect to gravity using trigonometric equations

Ankylosing Spondylitis – an inflammatory axial disease of the spine that predominantly affects the sacroiliac and spinal joints (must present with radiographic sacroiliitis according to the Assessment of Spondyloarthritis Society (ASAS) criteria

Annulus fibrosus – tough circular tissue on outer rim of intervertebral disc

Axial involvement – disease involvement of the axial skeleton (longitudinally oriented axis)

Axial Spondyloarthritis - a group of chronic inflammatory rheumatic diseases classified into two subgroups (radiographic AxSpA & non-radiographic AxSpA)

Bone remodeling – process by which bone tissue is removed and new bone tissue is formed

Calcification - the accumulation of calcium salts in the formation of bone or abnormal calcium

deposition in soft tissues causing them to harden

Collimation – the narrowing of an x-ray beam to a desired area of interest

Disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs – class of drugs that slow the progression of joint damage caused by rheumatoid arthritis

Domjan tape measure test – a method of measuring bilateral spinal mobility using a clinical tape measure (see Appendix F for methodology)

Enthesis – connective tissue between ligament/tendon and bone

Facet joints – a set of synovial joints between two adjoining vertebrae

Goniometer – device used for the measurement of angles

HLA-B27 – Major histocompatibility allele from the B locus that is tested for to help strengthen diagnoses of AxSpA

Inclinometer – device that measures the angle of inclination from a known axis **Intervertebral joint** – functional unit comprised of two adjacent vertebrae

Lateral Spinal Flexion test – a method of measuring lateral spinal mobility using a clinical tape measure (see Appendix E for methodology)

Modified Schober's Test – a method of measuring forward flexion spinal mobility using a clinical tape measure (see Appendix C for methodology)

Modified-Modified Schober's Test – a method of measuring forward flexion spinal mobility using a clinical tape measure (see Appendix D for methodology)

Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs – class of drugs that relieve or reduce pain and inflammation

Non-radiographic AxSpA – a sub classification of AxSpA where there is no evidence of sacroiliitis. This group consists of SpA associated with psoriasis, reactive SpA, SpA associated with inflammatory bowel disease and undifferentiated SpA

Original Schober's Test – clinical tape measure assessment of forward flexion in the lumbar spine (see Appendix B for methodology)

Ossification – the process of hardening of bone in bone remodeling or in soft tissue

Osteoproliferation – the growth of bone

Posteroanterior view – radiographic view where x-ray enters through the back and exits out the front aspect of the subject

Radiographic AxSpA – a sub classification of AxSpA where definitive x-ray evidence of sacroiliitis is present. Also known as Ankylosing Spondylitis.

Sacroiliac joint – joint between the sacrum and the ilium bones of the pelvis

Sacroiliitis - inflammation of the sacroiliac joint

Spondyloarthritic diseases – a group of inflammatory rheumatic diseases of the spine
Syndesmophyte – bony growth occurring inside a ligament, often seen in spine pathologies
Tumor necrosis factor alpha – cell signaling protein released in acute inflammatory response
Tri-axial accelerometer – device that measures acceleration about three orthogonal axes
X-ray scatter – the deviation of x-rays produced by a medium in which an x-ray beam passes
through

List of Appendices

Appendix A. Accelerometer Calibration protocol	. 75
Appendix B. Original Schober's Test protocol	. 76
Appendix C. Modified Schober's Test protocol	. 77
Appendix D. Modified-Modified Schober's Test protocol	. 78
Appendix E. Lateral Spinal Flexion Test protocol	. 79
Appendix F. Domjan Test protocol	. 80

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 General Introduction

Axial spondyloarthritis (AxSpA) is a term used to classify a group of chronic inflammatory rheumatic diseases of the spine that carry a heavy burden of disease, characterized by pain, stiffening of the vertebral joints and progressive loss of spinal mobility.¹ The predominant symptoms of AxSpA are inflammation and back pain. Radiographic sacroiliitis may or may not also be present.² Thus, AxSpA can be subdivided into radiographic AxSpA and nonradiographic AxSpA. When definitive x-ray evidence of sacroiliitis is present, the disease is classified as radiographic AxSpA, more classically known as ankylosing spondylitis (AS). Regardless of the subgroup, AxSpA patients carry a heavy burden of disease, ultimately leading to severe functional limitations.¹ According to a study conducted in 2012 on the prevalence of Axial Spondyloarthritis in the United States, the age-adjusted prevalence of this disease was 1.4%.³ This corresponded to 2.7 million Americans living with AxSpA at the time of the study. From 1995 to 2010, the age/sex-adjusted prevalence of Radiographic AxSpA in Ontario, Canada, increased from 79/100,000 to 213/100,000 people and the number of new diagnoses continues to grow.⁴ This trend of increasing prevalence is likely a result of earlier diagnoses and an increase in years lived with disability within the AS population. AS often goes undetected or undiagnosed over a prolonged period of time. For instance, it has been shown to have a diagnosis delay of five to ten years; this is the longest delay when considering those of all common inflammatory rheumatic disorders. ⁵ This disease typically manifests in the teenage years or early twenties but due to the current classification criteria, early identification is rare and subsequently, treatment often begins much later than optimal. Previous New York criteria used for AS mandated some radiographic evidence of damage in the SI joint. Since a period of time is required for these

findings to become visible on radiographs, this diagnostic requirement resulted in a delay between the onset of symptoms to diagnosis. It is expected that the new classification criteria for AxSpA, established in 2009 by the Assessments of SpondyloArthritis Society (ASAS), should reduce the diagnosis delay in this patient population by documenting sacroiliitis via MRI or through HLA-B27 positivity and clinical features of SpA. ^{6,7}

AxSpA is typically associated with back pain, morning and evening stiffness, joint inflammation and proliferative bone formation. ⁸ Due to the early presentation of signs and symptoms, disease identification and management are imperative to maintaining functional mobility and quality of life in those affected by AxSpA. ⁸ Disease management in AxSpA focuses on symptom relief and minimizing or avoiding the structural damage responsible for physical and functional impairments. The sacroiliac (SI) and intervertebral joints are of primary focus as the manifestation and progression of the disease occurs largely in these structures. ⁹

Clinical measures of spinal mobility are a standard element in the assessment of patients with spinal disease. In AxSpA, these measures are vital both because mobility limitations are an indicator of disease progression and also because there is evidence that they are a predictor of poor outcomes. ¹⁰ The ASAS recommends the assessment of spinal mobility for monitoring disease activity and for the assessment of disease-modifying treatment responses. ¹¹ Tape measure methods such as the Schober's tests of forward spine bending range as well as the Lateral Spinal Flexion (LSF) test are commonly used to assess mobility in the clinical follow-up of this population. Rezvani et al. (2012) examined the reliability and validity of these tape measurements to assess sagittal plane spine mobility of AS patients in a controlled clinical study. This study found weak correlation between tape measure methods and radiographic analysis (gold standard), also suggesting low validity of these measures. ¹² Further, a systematic review

by Castro et al. (2015) concluded that the spinal mobility tests currently used in clinical practice such as those using a measuring tape, inclinometer or goniometer have low criterion-concurrent validity with poor correlation to a gold standard. ¹³ Therefore, these measures may not provide an accurate measure of spine motion and may contribute to inadequate disease management. Despite this shortcoming, these convenient measures are currently in routine clinical use worldwide. ¹³ Thus, there is a need for further research to explore improved clinical measures of spinal mobility that are valid, reliable and simple to apply.

This thesis will explore the use of tri-axial accelerometers as a measure of frontal and sagittal plane spinal mobility in AxSpA. If shown to be more valid than traditional tape measures, these sensors have the potential to improve current monitoring methods for spinal mobility in primary care and with rheumatologists who are interested in the response to biologic therapy. This is important, as early identification of limitations and progression can lead to improved clinical outcomes with earlier treatment in the AxSpA population.

1.2 Objective

The objective of this thesis was to determine the criterion-concurrent validity of spine mobility measurement by accelerometers and traditional tape measures compared to the radiographic gold standard.

1.3 Hypothesis

It was hypothesized that tri-axial accelerometers would provide a more valid measurement of spinal mobility than traditional tape measures. Specifically, it was expected that the use of tri-axial accelerometers would have a stronger Pearson (r) correlation coefficient than traditional tape measure when compared to the radiographic gold standard measure of spinal mobility.

Chapter 2: Review of Literature

2.1 An Overview of Axial Spondyloarthritis

2.1.1 The History of AxSpA

Axial Spondyloarthritis is a chronic inflammatory disease that affects the sacroiliac (SI) joints and the spine. AxSpA is a relatively new term that has emerged across medical literature in response to a series of studies conducted by the ASAS, addressing the challenges in classifying spondyloarthritis (SpA). ^{6,7} By definition, AxSpA is considered a form of spondyloarthritis where the predominant symptoms are inflammation and back pain where radiographic evidence of sacroiliitis may or may not be present.² This broader definition formed the foundation of the recent classification of radiographic and non-radiographic AxSpA subgroups, thereby resolving the classification issue in cases where progression of the disease are not severe enough to present radiographic changes. When definitive x-ray evidence of sacroiliitis is present, the disease is classified as radiographic AxSpA, more classically known as ankylosing spondylitis (AS). Many clinical cases have presented typical SpA disease factors such as inflammatory back pain (IBP), testing positive for the HLA-B27 gene, and family history but never develop radiographically confirmed sacroiliitis. This subgroup is therefore classified as non-radiographic AxSpA which consists of SpA associated with psoriasis (PsSpA), reactive SpA (ReSpA), SpA associated with inflammatory bowel disease (SpAIBD), and undifferentiated SpA (uSpA).¹⁴ Ankylosing spondylitis accounts for about half of all AxSpA patients and is the most studied and documented form of AxSpA.¹⁵

At this time, there is no known cure for AxSpA. Experts have drawn associations to genetic markers such as HLA-B27 as a tool to aid with the classification of AxSpA. ^{10,16} 85-95% of Caucasians of North European ancestry with AS will test positive for HLA-B27, although

only 7-8% of the general population who show HLA-B27 positivity will develop this disease. ³ Further, these prevalence statistics are also variable across ethnic groups; therefore, this biomarker alone is not sufficient for a definitive AxSpA diagnosis. Although there have been advancements in the classification criteria to date, the exact etiology of the disease remains unknown.

2.1.2 Disease Presentation

AxSpA is commonly associated with back pain, inflammation of SI and spinal joints, and proliferative bone formation. ⁸ This disease typically manifests in the teenage years or early twenties, with clinical features at presentation being generally similar between men and women. ^{17,18} AxSpA course is variable but can be progressive in nature. The typical symptom profile of this disease includes morning and evening stiffness, low-back pain, and joint inflammation. ⁸ Early spinal involvement originates at the SI joints progressing upwards through the lumbar, thoracic, and in severe cases, the cervical spine. This pattern remains constant across sex, disease duration, and severity. ¹⁹

Enthesitis and syndesmophyte formation are characteristic progressions that make AxSpA unique amongst the inflammatory rheumatic diseases. ²⁰ Enthesitis is the inflammation of the insertion site of tendons and/or ligaments into the bone. ²¹ Syndesmophytes occur from progressive bone formation resulting in bony growth within the ligaments of the intervertebral joints. This progressive bridging/fusion across vertebrae is central to the irreversible spinal mobility limitations of the disease. ²² Although it is assumed that cyclic inflammation leads to osteoproliferation at these joints, no direct correlation between these two elements has been established. ⁸ Spinal deformity correlates with mobility limitations in both mild and severe

disease cases. ²³ Mobility restriction increases with increased disease severity thereby emphasizing importance of early diagnosis and treatment to minimize progression before severe limitations occur.

The presentation of syndesmophytes on a radiograph is one of the current methods for evaluating the progression of structural changes in the AS population ²⁴. These structural changes are directly associated with spinal mobility impairments. ²³ In a study investigating the natural disease course prior to the introduction of disease modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs), Carette et al. (1983) found that greater than half of AS patients eventually develop moderate to severe spinal motion impairment leading to functional limitations in day to day activities. This investigation found a mean onset of symptoms of 24 years of age in their 142 patient cohort with a mean duration of symptoms being 38 years. ²³ Although this chronic disease is progressive, a recent prospective study reported that within a cohort of patients with new-onset non-radiographic AxSpA, only 26% of cases went on to develop AS upon a 15 year follow-up. ¹⁷

2.1.3 Pathophysiology/Pathogenesis of AxSpA

The biological mechanisms contributing to the manifestation and further progression of this disease have been subject to much research in the field of rheumatology. Ossification of the spinal ligaments and/or annulus fibrosus of the intervertebral disc are common developments in this disease. The clinical course involves "quiet" periods of relatively few symptoms and active inflammation "flare-up" episodes with more severe symptoms. When a characteristic flare-up occurs, inflammatory cells increase locally, producing chemical products from cytokines and other bone mediators that can degrade bone. In an attempt by the body to repair the damage, new scar and bone tissues are formed.²⁵ When this inflammation subsides, the body continues its

repair efforts by producing calcium deposits, which spread to the ligaments and joint capsules of the spine. ²⁵ This proliferative bone formation is directly associated with the mobility limitations affecting this population. ²³ It has also been suggested that repetitive biomechanical stress of the entheses may contribute to enthesitis and new bone formation in SpA resulting from the innate immune response to repetitive stress. ²⁶

Genetic research has been at the forefront in attempting to draw conclusions about the etiology of this disease. There have been associations made between many different genetic biomarkers as predictors of SpA, however their direct roles remain unknown. HLA-B27 has been suggested to contribute to the susceptibility of AxSpA.²⁷ This HLA class 1 allele is positive in an estimated 80-90% of established AS cases, although its presence is less common (70-75%) in non-radiographic AxSpA patients. ²⁸ Only an estimated 7-8% of Caucasians of North European ancestry who test positive for HLA-B27 will develop AS, ³ further highlighting the ill-defined associations between AxSpA and this biomarker. Regardless of the poor positive predictive value for using genetics as a definitive tool for diagnosis, the use of certain genetic markers remains valuable upon drawing the clinical picture for patients with AxSpA. There are three proposed theories of why HLA-B27 causes spondylitis. The theory of 'molecular mimicry' suggests that a cross-reactive peptide originating from a bacterial pathogen activates T cells that respond to an HLA-B27 associated peptide. ²⁹ This response causes characteristic inflammation. A second theory is based on the reduced folding rate of disease associated HLA-B27 molecules. The increased assembly time in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) causes a build-up of misfolded HLA-B27 molecules, resulting in ER stress. ³⁰ The third 'HLA-B27 homodimers theory' suggests that randomly formed HLA-B27 dimers that are formed on the surface of the cell will bind killer immunoglobulin receptors and subsequently cause inflammation. ³⁰ These theories are

a result of ongoing research into the pathogenesis of AxSpA and with further research, will likely form the basis for understanding the pathway of this rheumatic disease.

2.2 Impact of AxSpA on the Patient

2.2.1 Inflammatory pain

Back pain in individuals with AxSpA is the subsequent result of inflammation or new bone formation. ³¹ This pain can impact the life of a patient in a number of ways. While some studies have focused on the psychosocial impacts of inflammatory back pain (IBP), ³² the literature primarily focuses on the influence of IBP on physical function. ³³ In a prospective cohort study from Kiltz et al. (2012), similar levels of pain and physical function were reported by AS patients and non-radiographic AxSpA patients. ² Differentiating between mechanical back pain and inflammatory back pain can pose difficulties and is clinically important in diagnosing suspected cases. Patients with IBP generally report morning stiffness, sudden onset back pain, nocturnal flare ups and buttock pain. As mentioned above, disease management focuses largely on minimizing symptoms, therefore aiming to reduce IBP. This is crucial in maintaining patient quality of life, social participation and occupational contribution. Regular mobility exercises, and medications such as non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and biologics are the primary treatment recommendations for inflammatory pain reduction in this population. ²

2.2.2 Spinal Mobility Impairments

The hallmark progression of spinal motion limitation in AxSpA is a direct result of the intervertebral restrictions caused by inflammation and syndesmophyte formation. ²³ Axial Spondyloarthritis has been characterized by bony fusions within the axial skeleton. The anterior

and posterior longitudinal ligaments, responsible for restricting extreme ranges of vertebral flexion/extension, further limit these ranges of motion when increased calcification is present. ³⁴ This process then progresses to affect the intertransverse ligaments and the annulus fibrosus of the intervertebral disc, which further contributes to lateral flexion restrictions in those affected by this disease. The damage to the axial skeleton in this condition is, in general, irreversible unless surgically intervened upon. However, spinal inflammation is reversible. It is important to note that mobility limitations are more influenced by spinal inflammation in early stages of the disease, further emphasizing the importance of early treatment to tackle inflammation, maintain mobility, and to ensure better long-term outcomes. ³⁵ The spinal mobility impairments affecting AxSpA patients typically impact activities of daily living such as dressing and hygiene. ³⁶ Difficulties performing these everyday tasks are not only inconvenient but have been shown to negatively impact the psychological and emotional wellbeing of patients. ³⁷

2.2.3 Quality of Life

It is well documented throughout the literature that mobility restrictions and diseaserelated pain affects the quality of life in AxSpA patients. ³⁶ Limitations on physical functioning and independence can influence an individual's vocational role, societal role and activities of daily living, which can negatively impact their emotional well-being. Approximately 66% of AxSpA patients report experiencing fatigue and perceive that nocturnal pain affecting their sleep quality was the primary contributor. ³⁸ Both fatigue and physical limitations are major restrictions impacting the employment status of these individuals. In a study investigating the impact of work limitations in an AS patient cohort, 50% reported experiencing work instability while 15% reduced and/or changed their work as a result of their condition. ³⁹ Treatment costs,

compounded by absence from work, can cause serious financial strain on both the individual and their employer. This economic burden is augmented by the typical early presentation of this condition making for long periods of work instability throughout an individual's working years.

Spinal deformation and postural changes have also been found to negatively impact body image, which has been associated with increased rates of depression and anxiety. ³⁷ In a study comparing AxSpA patients to the general population, rates of depression in women was 80% higher in the disease cohort while depression was 50% more prevalent in male patients. ⁴⁰ Other factors impacting rates of depression and anxiety in this population are sexual dysfunction, impaired relationships, and intimate dissatisfaction. For example, erectile dysfunction was found to effect 42% of men with AxSpA compared to 18% of the general population. ⁴¹ Although AxSpA can have a serious impact on an individual, one can maintain a good quality of life with the appropriate treatment plan.

2.3 Clinical Assessment of AxSpA

2.3.1 Diagnosing AxSpA

Symptoms that are common in this disease are often confused with mechanical or noninflammatory low back pain. ⁴² This is a problem as many cases can easily be missed or misdiagnosed as a different condition. For example, when a patient reports widespread peripheral pain concurrently with back pain, the case could become difficult to differentiate from fibromyalgia. ⁴³ The progressive nature of this rheumatic disease makes early and accurate diagnosis critical. However, the delayed onset of AxSpA specific symptoms makes this very difficult. There are many factors that contribute to the inherent diagnosis delay in AxSpA. For decades, patients who presented with the characteristic symptoms of this condition but did not demonstrate radiographic sacroiliitis would go undiagnosed. The recent changes in nomenclature and classification criteria, discussed above, have been a pivotal step towards tackling the diagnosis delay problem in this population. The difficulty in distinguishing between inflammatory and mechanical low back pain also presents the issue of patients being misdiagnosed as having chronic LBP or other arthritis conditions resulting in patients seeking ineffective therapies. ⁴⁴ Further, a study that estimated the prevalence of clinically diagnosed AS in primary and secondary care simultaneously, only one-third of patients were managed at the secondary care level. ⁴⁵ This is a problem as it indicates the majority of diagnosed patients may not be benefiting from additional specialist assessment.

The diagnosis of AxSpA is made when specific classification criteria are met. Distinguishing the presence of sacroiliitis on a radiograph can be difficult causing uncertainty in diagnosing the disease. Generating a clinical diagnosis often involves expert opinion and interpretation from experienced clinicians. As highlighted in Table 1, there is no definitive test to confirm the diagnosis. The classification criteria are based on imaging, clinical and laboratory data. Sacroiliitis as demonstrated on radiographic imaging is a requirement for the diagnosis of ankylosing spondylitis. According to the ASAS, a triad of classification criteria, which includes a positive test for HLA-B27, is sufficient to diagnose a patient with non-radiographic AxSpA.

Ankylosing Spondylitis (radiographic AxSpA)	Non-radiographic AxSpA	
Sacroiliitis on imaging plus	HLA-B27 positive plus two	
one the following;	of the following;	
Dactylitis		
Psoriasis		
Inflammatory back pain		
Good response to NSAIDs		
Arthritis		
Elevated C reactive protein		
Inflammatory bowel disease		
HLA B27 positive		
Family history of spondyloarthropathy		
Uveitis		

 Table 1. Classification Criteria for Axial Spondyloarthritis according to the Assessments of SpondyloArthritis Society

Although research continues to investigate and develop more definitive classification criteria, little progress has been made. This emphasizes not only the need to continue this research, but to also improve current clinical measures to optimize disease identification and management.

2.3.2 Importance of Early Diagnosis

For decades, classification criteria mandating SI joint damage in the form of erosions or new bone formation has created a barrier to early diagnosis, and consequently the appropriate management, for those suffering from this disease. With radiographic sacroiliitis being a requirement for AS diagnosis in the past, many patients went undiagnosed for long periods of time because of the late onset of radiographic changes in the disease course. In other words, previous criteria focused the diagnosis on an advanced stage of the disease progression where structural damage is often irreversible. Early diagnosis in AxSpA is paramount and there is evidence for substantial benefit when diagnosed at an early stage. ⁴⁶ Many studies have found

that reports of pain severity and disability in the early non-radiographic phase are comparable to those with radiographically confirmed disease activity. ^{31,47} From a clinical scope, this typical diagnostic delay causes patients to miss a critical window for timely and appropriate treatment. Aggarwal and Malavija (2009) concluded that there were statistically significant findings of increased disease severity, functional loss and tissue damage as a result of the typical diagnosis delay in AS.⁵ This is important for patients as an early and accurate diagnosis can minimize mobility limitations and pain, while maximizing quality of life. Early diagnosis can also reduce the number of unnecessary diagnostic procedures or inappropriate treatments a patient may experience. Evidence has shown that problems deciphering between inflammatory back pain and mechanical back pain at the primary care level has led to diagnosis delay. ⁴⁸ Practitioner awareness of inflammatory back pain is therefore critical to early diagnosis. Fortunately, studies have suggested that diagnosis delays are decreasing. ^{49,50} This is likely due to increased referrals to rheumatology, adoption of less stringent classification criteria (ASAS), and the recent introduction of MRI to assess SI joint inflammation. ⁵⁰ With recent advancements in effective therapies, early diagnosis is arguably more important than ever, where proper treatment at early stages can significantly improve outcomes.

2.3.3 Plain Film Radiography

Plain film radiography can be used as a means to identify sacroiliitis. ⁵¹ This is the primary role of radiography in diagnosis and management of AS patients. These radiological changes present themselves much later in the disease course than initial symptoms such as low back pain. This is because the erosions or new bone formation can take up to 10 years to be visible on an x-ray film,⁵ which contributes to the delay in diagnosing radiographic AxSpA. In

AxSpA, radiographic measurement is widely considered to be the gold standard of reference in measuring spinal ranges of motion. ^{12,52,53} However, spine motion is not typically measured in this way because of feasibility and exposure to ionizing radiation. Using x-ray films, one can identify vertebral bodies and then determine the relative angle between segments of interest. This method can be completed directly on the developed film using a ruler and protractor or digitally using DICOM imaging processing software. Radiographic measurement of lumbar spine mobility is illustrated in Figures 5 and 6 on page 34. The increased risk inherent to ionizing radiation exposure poses both ethical and feasibility issues in using this method at follow up assessments. Radiosensitive regions such as the breast, gonads and thyroid are more sensitive to radiation exposure than other tissues; thus, these areas are shielded with lead during radiographic examinations wherever possible. Similarly, following the ALARA principle (As Low As Reasonably Achievable) by optimizing technique factors to use only the minimum amount of energy necessary as well as narrowing the field exposed through collimation are all strategies used to minimize the risk of this exposure. However, it is recognized that even when adhering to ALARA principle, the risks due to radiation exposure are never eliminated; therefore, surrogate measures such as the tape measure of spinal mobility are typically used.¹³

Previously, an x-ray that was graded as normal would exclude the diagnosis of AS, often leaving individuals undiagnosed for long periods of time or in extreme cases, never being diagnosed. As mentioned earlier, the recent expansion of the ASAS criteria has brought light to this situation by establishing the non-radiographic subgroup of axial spondyloarthritis. It is worth noting that individuals who are classified in the non-radiographic subgroup may progress into the radiographically confirmed disease group. In a review by Boonen et al. (2015), it was estimated that over two years, approximately 10% of non-radiographic patients progress to have

radiographic evidence of the disease, leading to a new diagnosis of ankylosing spondylitis. ⁵⁴ Another study completed a long-term follow up of 10 years, where they also confirmed that the 75% of patients did not develop radiographic change. ⁵⁵

2.3.4 Clinical Tape Measurements

Considering the risk of radiation exposure inherent to successive radiographic imaging, non-invasive methods of lumbar spine mobility measurement are used in clinical follow-ups with the use of standardized tape measures. Since the progressive spinal involvement of this disease results in limitations of spine motion, these measures can be safely taken at periodic follow-up appointments. The Original Schobers test (OST), Modified Schobers test (MST) and Lateral Spinal Flexion (LSF) test (sometimes referred to as lateral lumbar flexion test) are among the most frequently used tape measurements in this clinical population. ¹² Both the OST and MST measure the sagittal plane flexion range of motion while the LSF test measures lateral spinal mobility in the frontal plane. ⁵⁶ The OST is conducted by drawing horizontal reference lines at the level of the lumbosacral joint (LSJ) and 10 cm above the LSJ. With the subject in standing, they are instructed to bend forward at the waist as far as they can where the distance between the lines is re-measured.¹² The MST is conducted by drawing reference lines 5 cm below the LSJ and 10 cm above the LSJ followed by re-measuring the distance between the lines with the subject in maximum forward flexion. ¹² A third variation of this test called the Modified-Modified Schober's test (MMST) is conducted by drawing reference lines at the level of the LSJ and 15 cm above the LSJ followed by re-measuring the distance between the lines with the subject in maximum forward flexion.¹² These three forward mobility tape measurements are illustrated in Figure 1 on page 19. Other assessments include measures of chest expansion (sternocostal/costovertebral joint mobility), occiput-to-wall distance (cervical mobility), tragus-

to-wall distance (cervical/thoracic mobility), and intermalleolar distance (hip mobility). ⁵⁷ However, these secondary clinical measures are unlikely to be affected without decreased spinal flexion measures in the frontal and sagittal planes; commonly impaired by the predominant involvement of the lumbosacral region. ⁵³ These traditional tape measures are inexpensive, noninvasive and easy to use rendering the method an attractive alternative to radiographic measures of spine motion; otherwise considered the gold standard. ¹³

The effectiveness of tape measurements of spinal mobility in the sagittal plane has been evaluated in numerous studies, which have raised questions regarding their validity. ^{12,53,56,58} Rezvani et al. (2012) found a weak correlation in both the OST and MST with reference to the radiographic measure, yielding Pearson (r) correlation coefficients of 0.363 and 0.333, respectively. The MMST was also conducted in their study with researchers concluding that this measure did not reflect spinal mobility. Similarly, a recent systematic review by Castro et al. (2015) concluded that there is a lack of evidence for the criterion-concurrent validity of these tape measures suggesting that they are not an adequate representation of spinal motion. ¹³ The rationale as to why this measurement method lacks validity has been addressed in the literature. Rezvani et al. found that there was a larger systematic difference at the end ranges of spinal flexion when using the OST. Specifically, as the radiographic angular change increases towards the end ranges of forward bending, the metric changes of the OST do not increase proportionally. ¹² Miller et al. suggest that this discrepancy is potentially explained by the relationship of skin distraction to movement of underlying tissues. ⁵⁸ With application to the AxSpA population, those with greater ranges of motion, who may be in early stages of the disease, will have OST results that will plateau before they reach a true end range of spinal flexion. In follow up appointments, this measure may seem to have not changed when in fact the previously taken

measure was not an accurate reflection of spinal mobility due to the plateau. This can give a false sense of successful symptom management. The lack of criterion-concurrent validity for tape measurement methods presents the need to explore alternative spinal mobility measures.

The LSF measure is the recommended tape measurement for the assessment of lateral spinal mobility by the ASAS. This is conducted with the subject in a standing position with their hands at their sides. With their hand on the lateral aspect of the leg, the distance between their middle finger and the floor is measured in upright standing as well as ipsilateral side bending. The difference between upright standing and maximum lateral flexion is recorded. This is conducted on both sides of the body and an average of the two is taken ⁵⁹ (Figure 2A). A second, more recently adopted measure of lateral spine bending range is the Domjan tape measurement. This is conducted with the participant in standing with their hands by their sides and feet shoulder width apart. The subject is instructed to bend maximally at the waist to the right side, where a horizontal mark is made on the right leg at the level of the ipsilateral middle finger. A second line is drawn during left lateral flexion where the tip of the middle finger of the right hand touches the right thigh. The distance between these two points on the right leg indicates the total range of lateral flexion as a combination of both sides ⁶⁰ (Figure 2B). The LSF is one of the five widely used tape measure assessments of overall spinal mobility that make up the Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Metrology Index (BASMI). Although this measure is recommended and used clinically, ⁵⁹ there is no evidence for the criterion-concurrent validity of the LSF lateral measure compared to the radiographic gold standard. The same applies to the Domjan tape measure test of lateral spinal mobility thereby warranting the investigation of the criterion validity of both of these clinical tests. Collecting two tape measures of lateral bending (Domjan and LSF) did not burden the length of the study or the participant in any way.


Figure 1. The three forward bending clinical tape measurements. In each panel, the left schematic illustrates the reference lines in upright standing while the right schematic shows the participant in maximal forward bending where the distance between the lines is remeasured. A. Original Schober's Test. B. Modified Schober's Test. C. Modified-Modified Schober's Test. Figure drawn by JC Snow.



Figure 2. The two lateral bending clinical tape measurements. A. The distance between the middle fingertip and the floor is recorded for upright standing and max lateral bending and the difference is recorded to the nearest mm. This is conducted on both sides of the body and an average of both sides indicates the LSF test. B. With the subject in maximal right lateral bending, a reference line is drawn at the level of the middle finger on the lateral aspect of the right leg. With the subject's hands still on the thigh, they then maximally bend to the left side where another line is draw at the level of the middle finger on the set two marks on the leg is recorded to the nearest mm indicating the Domjan measure. Figure drawn by JC Snow.

2.3.5 Tri-axial Accelerometers

The use of accelerometers, sensors that measure acceleration, are prominent in our dayto-day lives. They feature in both industrial and scientific applications together with gyroscopes and are used extensively in everything from our personal devices (phones, laptops, wearable fitness gear) to complex machines such as in vehicle and aircraft navigation systems. Accelerometers have seen a multitude of application in the fields of biomechanics, activity and postural analysis, gait analysis as well as in the assessment of force and impact in concussion research. ⁵³⁻⁵⁶ Three studies, conducted between 2010 and 2014, concluded that tri-axial accelerometers offer a valid method of trunk and center of mass acceleration during human gait. ⁶¹⁻⁶³ Since the internal validity of these sensors with reference to a camera motion capture system has been established in the biomechanical analysis of joint angle measurement during human gait; the potential for expanded application of these sensors is compelling. Further investigation of biomechanical trunk measurement specifically, is of primary interest to this thesis project.

Tri-axial accelerometers provide output in raw data format as voltage in response to a change in acceleration. ⁶⁴ Upon calibrating these sensors with respect to gravity (see Appendix A), one can then use a conversion factor from calibration trials to acquire a measure of acceleration from a voltage output of a given trial. Then using trigonometric functions, absolute angles of each accelerometer can be extracted from the accelerations present in each axis; thus calculating the inclination of the sensor. Using the absolute inclinations of two sensors, the relative angle between can then be calculated by subtraction giving a measure of spine kinematics. This method of measuring spine angles is very similar to how spine angles are calculated from radiographs (Figures 5 and 6, page 34). Theoretically, this method of spine angle measurement should be correlated with radiographic measures of spine angle making it a valid method of determining spine mobility. The technique of measuring orientations and angles using accelerations from a gravitational field provides great potential for expansion of accelerometer application in the fields of clinical biomechanics and rheumatology.

2.3.6 Accelerometry for Spine Motion Measurement

Various techniques have been previously investigated to measure lumbar spine motion for clinical assessment and/or diagnosis. Many of these have been shown to have limitations or prove to be less than ideal. Radiographic methods are very accurate but are inherently complex and present health risk due to radiation exposure. Optical motion tracking equipment is expensive and time consuming to employ. Clinical tape measures have been proven to have very low criterion validity in measuring spine motion. ¹² Consequently, numerous accelerometry

methods have been studied as a way of measuring spinal mobility. One study investigated the use of gyroscopes as an inertial tracking system to measure movements of the lumbar spine. ⁶⁵ They found that in 19 healthy people, this method of measuring anatomical angles using angular rates of rotation in a three-dimensional coordinate system was a reliable technique in measuring movements of the lumbar spine. The coefficient of multiple correlation in flexion, extension and side bending ranged from 0.972 to 0.991 in three repeated measurements. In another study completed by Wong & Wong (2008), spine posture changes in sitting was compared between triaxial accelerometers and a 3D motion analysis system. In a small sample of three healthy subjects, the accelerometers were shown to fall within the accepted 5° difference in all four postures (neutral, forward bending, left and right lateral bending) when compared to the motion analysis system. ⁶⁶ The results of this study verified the feasibility of using accelerometry to detect posture change in seated positions, while reaffirming the potential for using tri-axial accelerometers in the clinical measurement of spinal range of motion. For this thesis study, we were primarily interested in evaluating tri-axial accelerometry compared to current clinical tests in measuring of spinal mobility in the AxSpA population. No study has investigated the true criterion-concurrent validity of tri-axial accelerometers compared to the radiographic gold standard of spinal mobility measurement. The findings from the previous studies above contribute to the rationale for conducting this validation study and drive the hypothesis that accelerometers will correlate stronger than the clinical tape measures when compared to the radiographic measure of spinal mobility.

2.4 Clinical Treatment and Management of AxSpA

2.4.1 Patient Management/ Treatment Recommendations

The management of AxSpA is similar between radiographic and non-radiographic subgroups. This is important as those who do not present radiographically confirmed AxSpA, still receive appropriate therapy. Treatment goals are largely focused on reducing symptoms as early as possible to maintain spinal mobility, reduce functional limitation, and maintain patient quality of life. ¹¹ Optimal disease management combines two modalities: patient controlled lifestyle factors and pharmacological therapies. The goal of treatment such as pain reduction or increasing mobility should be established though communication between the patient and rheumatologist. Low impact mobility exercises as well as physical therapy are usually recommended by rheumatologists and have proven to be beneficial in reducing disease activity and improving functional status. Group physical therapy participation comprising of active, passive and relaxation therapies were found to be better than home-based exercises in terms of physical function and mobility outcomes. ⁶⁷ Occupationally, individuals are recommended to alternate between sitting and standing to avoid exposure to prolonged postures, which may exacerbate stiffness and pain in the affected areas. ¹¹ Changing other lifestyle factors such as smoking or drinking habits has been shown to improve outcomes. ⁶⁸ Smoking is a known cause of inflammation and will therefore further contribute to the inflammatory pain inherent to AxSpA. ⁶⁹ Eating habits can have either a positive or negative impact on the individual. Due to the association of SpA and osteoporosis, it is important to maintain a healthy diet rich in calcium. ¹⁶ The use of pharmacological therapy concurrently with the standard non-pharmacological recommendations above provide great potential for optimal quality of life in this population.¹¹

2.4.2 Pharmacological therapies

According to the Assessments of SpondyloArthritis Society (ASAS) guidelines, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs are the primary drug treatment as they have been proven to reduce both the pain and inflammation inherent to the disease. ⁷⁰ Some studies have suggested that regular use of NSAIDs have a beneficial effect on structural damage of the axial skeleton.⁷¹ Response to this line of treatment must be monitored closely because contraindications in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract and/or kidneys may occur in some cases. ⁷² If this is the case and pain remains severe, other opioid-like drugs may be warranted.¹¹ Also used in the management of AxSpA is the family of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs), particularly among patients with concomitant peripheral arthritis. In a systematic review by Zochling et al. (2006) investigating the effects of different drug treatments in AS patients, the use of the traditional DMARD, Sulfasalazine, was found to show significantly improved morning stiffness but was unable to improve back pain and physical function. ⁷³ This review also highlighted that common adverse effects of these agents included GI and hepatic manifestations such as enzyme imbalances due to toxicity of the drug. ⁷³ In the same review, the utility of Tumor Necrosis Alpha (TNF α) inhibitors was documented. They highlighted evidence for the rapeutic benefit with TNFa inhibitors, Infliximab and Etanercept, producing significant reductions in spinal pain and improved physical function. ⁷³ The benefits of these TNF α inhibitors were considered rapid with a long therapeutic effect although treatment must be monitored to ensure a response to the drug. 68 Recently, the routine use of the anti interleukin-17A monoclonal antibody, Secukinumab, has been found to be a viable alternative to $TNF\alpha$ inhibitors in AS patients who are resistant to NSAID therapy. ⁷⁴ In the randomized control trial conducted by Baeten et al. (2013), the efficacy and safety of Secukinumab was investigated in a cohort of 30 patients with

moderate-to-severe AS. This research concluded that treatment with Secukinumab induced a clinically significant reduction of disease activity in active AS patients with significant improvements as early as six weeks post initiation of treatment. ⁷⁴

2.4.3 Monitoring Disease Progression

The response to the treatments prescribed to AxSpA patients is central to monitoring of disease progression. The frequency of follow up appointments is determined on a case-by-case basis considering symptoms, severity and response to treatment. ¹¹ Disease monitoring should also focus on patient characteristics such as functionality, disease activity and pain as reported by questionnaires, clinical parameters, laboratory tests and imaging. ¹¹ Non-invasive assessments such as the Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Functionality and Disease Activity Indices (BASFI and BASDAI) compose a series of patient reported measures that are used in monitoring progressions in follow up assessments. The Bath Ankylosing Spondylitis Metrology Index (BASMI) is composed of five measures used to assess spinal mobility in patients with AxSpA. Assessing spinal mobility is an accepted method of progression monitoring, where improvements from treatment response correlate to decreased inflammation and pain response, while increasing spinal ranges of motion. These measures are followed over time. ⁷⁵ C-reactive proteins (CRP) are biomarkers in the blood that elevate in response to inflammation. Laboratory testing for CRP levels can provide information on patient responses to anti-inflammatory drugs upon clinical follow up. Radiographs are used to assess progression of fusion and/or new bone formation. Frequency of radiographic assessment is made on a case-by-case basis according to patient outcomes. ⁵⁹ Similarly, medication dosing is monitored and modified according to response to the drug. If response to treatment brings about sustained remission, tapering of biologic

DMARDs should be considered. ¹¹ The physician, usually a rheumatologist, will consider the overall health of the patient using the above assessment to make a prognosis and subsequent treatment recommendations.

2.5 Conclusion

This chronic form of inflammatory axial disease predominantly affects the spine and sacroiliac joints causing pain, stiffening of joints, and mobility limitations. These symptoms ultimately lead to functional impairment often causing limitations in the lives of AxSpA patients. The measurement of spinal mobility is clinically used as an indicator of disease progression and treatment response in this patient population. The literature presents evidence that does not support the criterion-concurrent validity of current tape measurement methods of spinal mobility. The identification of symptoms in this population is crucial to the clinical management of AxSpA patients. This population will benefit from a more valid measure of spinal mobility where, early identification of signs and symptoms will provide the framework for timely and appropriate therapy for optimal disease management in AxSpA.

Chapter 3: Methods

3.1 Ethics statement

The Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College and the Newfoundland Health Research Ethics Board approved this study. Subjects provided informed consent prior to participation in this study.

3.2 Participants

Fifteen individuals diagnosed with AxSpA were recruited from disease-specific interest groups and rheumatology practices in the Greater Toronto Area. All participants were required to be older than 18 years of age and have a confirmed diagnosis of AxSpA. Potential participants who were occupationally exposed to radiation as well as women who were or might be pregnant were excluded.

3.3 Collection procedure

After completing the informed consent process, the participant was instrumented with accelerometers and landmarks were made for the tape measurements. The two tapes were instrumented beneath the accelerometers so that the accelerometers did not impede the tape measurement methods, which minimized the time taken between tape, accelerometer and radiographic measures (Figure 3). To synchronize the measures as much as possible, accelerometer data were simultaneously collected during each radiographic exposure via a thumb switch trigger initiated by the Registered Radiologic Technologist (RRT) as the exposure switch was engaged. Lateral and PA reference upright standing radiographs were taken first in a randomized order. Then, the following trials were collected in a randomized order: maximal

forward flexion (OST, MST, MMST), maximal right lateral flexion, maximal left lateral flexion [Lateral Spinal Flexion (LSF) test] and bilateral flexion (Domjan test). For these trials, the corresponding clinical tape measurements were taken first as the participant held the end range position immediately followed by the synchronized accelerometer data and radiographic exposure. The participant held each position for approximately six to seven seconds, while all three methods were measured. To minimize errors, all tape and accelerometer measures were taken by John Charles Snow (JCS).

3.4 Instrumentation

Prior to the commencement of the data collection, JCS palpated the lumbar spine region for purposes of landmarking anatomical reference points for the instrumentation of the tape measures and accelerometers.

3.4.1 Tape measures

With the subject in an upright standing position, JCS located the 12th thoracic vertebrae by palpating the inferior aspect of the last rib and tracing inwards to its articulation with the 12th thoracic vertebrae. Individual vertebral levels were counted by tracing down the spinous processes of the lumbar vertebrae until reaching the inferior endplate of the 5th lumbar vertebrae, which established the lumbosacral joint (LSJ). A horizontal reference line was marked with pen at the level of the LSJ. While a tape measure was help firmly to the skin, three more horizontal reference lines were drawn with the subject in upright standing: 10 cm above, 15 cm above, and 5 cm below the reference line made at the LSJ. Two tape measures were affixed to the participant prior to collecting data: one that ran underneath the fixed accelerometer atop the 1st lumbar vertebrae for the MMST measure and one that ran underneath the accelerometer fixed atop the sacral base for the OST and MST measures (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Visual representation of two tape measures lying underneath the L1 and S1 accelerometers.

3.4.2 Accelerometer measures

Two tri-axial accelerometers (ADXL335, Analog Devices, Norwood, MA, USA) were calibrated in relation to gravitational acceleration. JCS located the 12th thoracic vertebrae via surface palpation as described above. Tracing down one spinous process established the 1st lumbar vertebrae (L1) where a horizontal reference line was made with a pen. Using the previously established reference line at the level of the LSJ, JCS traced down one spinous process to establish the first sacral vertebrae (S1) where another horizontal reference line was marked. The subject was then instrumented with two accelerometers fixed atop the L1 and S1 reference lines using double sided tape in the + y down orientation. Figure 4 illustrates a tri-axial accelerometer and the accelerometer encased in protective plastic in a +y down orientation.

Fabric tape (Soft Cloth Tape, 3M, St. Paul, MN, USA) was placed atop each accelerometer to ensure there was no sensor movement relative to the skin throughout range of motion trials.



Figure 4. A. Tri-axial accelerometer. B. Tri-axial accelerometer encased in plastic in a + y down orientation as instrumented on the participant.

3.4.3 Radiographic measures

Radiographic technique factors were set based on the torso thickness measurement in both the sagittal and frontal planes for each participant. Subjects were fitted with thyroid and gonadal shielding to protect radiosensitive tissues from x-ray scatter.

3.5 Data Collection

3.5.1 Tape Measures

Forward lumbar spine flexion range was assessed using the OST, MST and MMST. The OST was conducted using the two reference lines at the level of the LSJ and 10 cm above the LSJ as established during instrumentation. With the legs shoulder with apart, the participant was

instructed to bend forward reaching their fingertips to the floor. The distance between the two reference lines was then measured at maximum forward flexion. The distance between the lines in forward flexion minus 10 cm (distance between lines at upright standing) indicated the OST measure to the nearest mm.¹² The MST was conducted using the two references lines that were drawn 5 cm below the LSJ and 10 cm above the LSJ as established during instrumentation. With the subject in the same maximally forward flexed posture as described for the OST measure, the distance between these two reference lines was measured. The distance between the lines in forward flexion minus 15 cm (distance between lines at upright standing) indicated the MST measure to the nearest mm.¹² The MMST was conducted using the two references lines that were drawn at the level of the LSJ and 15 cm above the LSJ as established during instrumentation. With the subject in the same maximally forward flexed posture as described for the OST measure, the distance between these two lines was measured. The distance between the lines in forward flexion minus 15 cm (distance between lines at upright standing) indicated the MMST measure to the nearest mm.¹² All three Schober's variations are illustrated in Figure 1 on page 19. Lateral spine bending range was assessed using the lateral spinal flexion (LSF) test and Domjan test. The LSF test was conducted with the subject in a standing position with their feet shoulder with apart and hands at their sides. With their right hand on the lateral aspect of the leg, the distance between their right middle finger and the floor was measured in upright standing. The subject was then asked to maximally bend to the right, keeping the trunk in the frontal plane and maintaining feet in contact with the floor. The distance from the right middle finger and the floor was then measured at maximum lateral bend. The difference between the measures at upright standing and maximum lateral flexion was recorded to the nearest mm. This was then conducted on the left side of the body and as instructed by the ASAS guidelines, an average of

the two sides indicated the LSF measure. ⁵⁹ The Domjan measure of bilateral spine bending was taken as the measurement (nearest mm) between two horizontal lines as marked on the participant's right leg during right and then left side bending. Specifically, the first horizontal line was marked with a pen on the person's skin at the point where the tip of right middle finger touched the lateral side of the leg at end range right lateral flexion. The second horizontal line was drawn during left lateral flexion where the tip of the right middle finger touched the right here between these two marks on the right leg indicated the total range of side flexion, as a combination of both sides. ⁶⁰ Each measure was taken once, read out loud by JCS and recorded by a research assistant. Both lateral spinal mobility tests are illustrated in Figure 2 on page 20.

3.5.2 Radiographic Measures

For all views, collimation was set superiorly to include the vertebral body of T12, inferiorly to include the vertebral body of S3. Two upright standing reference films were taken: posteroanterior (PA) lumbar and lateral lumbar. This was followed by three end range flexion films: lateral lumbar view of forward flexion, PA lumbar view of right lateral flexion and a PA lumbar view of left lateral flexion. All films were taken with the feet shoulder width apart. For each film, breathing instructions were given by the radiographic technologist such that the film was taken on suspended expiration in order to minimize superimposition of the diaphragm over the upper lumbar vertebral bodies. To control for the effect of arm position on lumbar spine angle, participants were instructed to have their arms crossed over their chest for all trials. ⁷⁶ All films were taken with a diagnostic x-ray high voltage generator machine (HFQ-12050P, Toshiba,

Bennett X-ray Technologies Inc., Copiague, NY, USA) by an experienced (42 years of practice) RRT with a 36 by 43 cm film size using 400 speed screen digital cassettes.

3.5.3 Accelerometer measures

Two upright standing accelerometer measures were taken concurrently with the posteroanterior and lateral lumbar radiographs. This was followed by three measures taken in forward end range flexion, left lateral end range flexion and right lateral end range flexion.

3.6 Data Processing

3.6.1 Accelerometer measure

For all accelerometer measurements, the RRT used an external trigger to time synch the radiographic exposure to the accelerometer measure. For all accelerometer data, an average value of the 1-1.5 seconds that the RRT held down the trigger was taken. From the calibration trials, conversion factors were calculated using voltage output from the accelerations in +1 g, -1 g and 0 g (where $g = -9.81 \text{m/s}^2$) and the sensitivity of each axis (Equation 1). The arctan function was then applied to the accelerometer values to give the absolute inclination of both sensors respectively (Equations 2, 3). Relative lumbar spine angles were then calculated between the top and bottom sensor (Equation 4). In theory, this relative lumbar spine angle is analogous to the radiographic measure as calculated from the x-ray image (Figures 5, 6). For each trial, the difference in relative lumbar angle from upright standing to end range bending was used to calculate range of motion (ROM) in degrees. An average of left and right lateral bending was computed to indicate the accelerometer measure of lateral spine flexion range of motion. Accelerometer data were collected with a 16-bit analog-to-digital conversion board at a sample

rate of 32 Hz (NiDAQ, National Instruments, Austin, TX, USA) using custom written data acquisition software (Matlab version 2015b, The MathWorks Inc., Natick, MA, USA).



Figure 5. The radiographic method of calculating the lumbar spine angle from a lateral projection radiograph film. ⁷⁷ Horizontal lines are drawn parallel and through the superior endplate of L1 and the superior endplate of S1. Perpendicular lines are drawn from the two original lines and the large angle at their intersection is measured. Figure drawn by JC Snow.



Figure 6. Method of calculating the lumbar spine angle from posteroanterior plain radiograph.⁷⁷ Horizontal lines are drawn parallel and through the superior endplate of L1 and the superior endplate of S1. Perpendicular lines are drawn from the two original lines and the large angle at their intersection is measured. Figure drawn by JC Snow.

Equation 1. Accelerometer calibration equation for an axis. Using the $+ X_{up}$ calibration trial as an example of converting voltage to acceleration. Where V/g is sensitivity of the accelerometer.

Acceleration_{Xup} =
$$\left(\frac{\text{Voltage}_{\text{output}} - \text{Voltage}_{\text{gravity}}}{\frac{V}{g}}\right)$$

Equation 2. Calculating the absolute angle of an individual accelerometer. This gives an angle of rotation for forward flexion about the x-axis (forward bend). Where A is acceleration of a given axis.

$$\theta_{abs} = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{A_X}{\sqrt{A_Y^2 + A_Z^2}} \right)$$

Equation 3. Calculating the absolute angle of an individual accelerometer. This gives an angle of rotation for forward flexion about the z-axis (lateral bend). Where A is acceleration of a given axis.

$$\theta_{abs} = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{A_Z}{\sqrt{A_x^2 + A_Y^2}} \right)$$

Equation 4. Calculation of the relative lumbar spine angle between the top (L1) and bottom (S1) accelerometers.

$$\theta_{rel} = \theta_{abs of top accel} - \theta_{abs of bottom accel}$$

3.6.2 Radiographic measure

Radiograph angles were calculated from the digital films by JCS using the Horos

DICOM software (Horos v2.4.0, Pixmeo SARL, Geneva, Switzerland). All films were

randomized and blinded prior to being measured.

Lumbar angles of forward flexion were calculated from the lateral view radiographs

according to the commonly used method presented in Figure 5. Specifically: a line was drawn

through and parallel to the superior endplate of the first lumbar segment and a second line was drawn through and parallel to the superior endplate of the first sacral vertebra. Perpendicular lines were drawn from both original lines and extrapolated. The large angle at their intersection was measured to give the relative lumbar angle. ⁷⁷ The difference between the relative lumbar angles from upright standing to maximum flexion was then used to represent the forward bending range of motion (Equation 5). The range of lateral bending was measured from the PA radiographs as follows: a line was drawn through and parallel to the superior endplate of the first sucral vertebra. Then, erected perpendicular lines were drawn at right angles to both original lines. The angle at which these lines intersect was then measured ⁷⁷ (Figure 6). Range of motion in lateral bend was calculated bilaterally by the difference in relative lumbar angles from upright standing to end range lateral bend (Equation 6).

Equation 5. Calculation of the Forward flexion range of motion (ROM) for radiographic measurements. Forward Flexion ROM (°) = $\theta_{\text{relative of max forward flexion}} - \theta_{\text{relative of upright stand}}$

Equation 6. Calculation of lateral flexion range of motion (ROM) from upright standing to maximum lateral flexion posture.

Lateral Flexion ROM (°) = $\theta_{\text{relative of max lateral flexion}} - \theta_{\text{relative of upright stand}}$

3.7 Statistical analysis

Corresponding measures of spine flexion motion from the tape measure and accelerometer were analyzed alongside the radiograph data using a scatterplot. Pearson's correlation coefficients (r) were used to assess the correlation between both measurements (clinical tape and accelerometer) with reference to the radiographic data. Interclass Correlations (ICC) were calculated to observe the level of agreement between the accelerometer and radiographic measures. A Bland-Altman analysis was completed to further test for the presence of proportional bias between the accelerometer and radiograph data. A Bland-Altman analysis could not be completed between the tape measure and radiographic data because they have different units of measurement. Statistical significance was taken at p < 0.05 and correlation coefficients at $|\mathbf{r}| > 0.20$. To assess intra-rater reliability, JCS performed repeat measures of the radiographic angles from two sets of films: PA view upright standing and lateral view forward bending radiographs of all fifteen participants. These measures were taken at the same time of day on three consecutive days. Inter-rater reliability was assessed by comparing the measures made by a second trained rater to those originally made by JCS for the two sets of films as indicated above. Intraclass correlations were calculated to measure the inter- and intra-rater reliabilities of radiographic measures. Means and standard deviations were calculated for all measures. All statistics from this analysis were completed using SPSS software (SPSS Statistics 23, IBM Software, Armonk New York).

Chapter 4: Results

4.1 Participant Demographics

Table 2 presents the demographic and anthropometric characteristics of the study population.

Sample Size (n)	Sex	Mean Age (year)	Mean Height (cm)	Mean Weight (kg)	Diagnosis	Mean Time Since Diagnosis (year)
15	9F, 6M	45.93 ± 15.14	167.11 ± 9.38	85.41 ± 17.84	15 Radiographic AxSpA	11.65 ± 9.35

Table 2. Participant Characteristics

4.2 Forward Bending

Table 3 presents correlation data for all forward bending spinal mobility tests. Figure 7 presents a graphical summary of the results from the measurement tests in forward bending. Pearson's correlations between OST, MST and MMST tape measurements to radiographic gold standard were very weak (r=0.195, p=0.243), weak (r=0.295, p=0.143), and moderately strong (r=0.414, p=0.063) (Figure 8) respectively. The accelerometer measure displayed a significant (p=0.010), moderate-strong correlation (r=0.590) (Figure 9), compared to the gold standard radiographic values. Interclass correlations between the accelerometer and radiographic measures indicated a fair level of agreement (ICC=0.583, p=0.009). A Bland-Altman analysis comparing the radiographic and accelerometer measures was conducted to test for the null hypothesis that there was no proportional bias between the two measures (Figure 10). A t-score of 0.717 and a significance level of p=0.486 was computed. This t-score was not significant and

therefore we accepted the null hypothesis indicating that there are no systematic differences

between the accelerometer and the radiograph at a particular range of values.

MST vs. Radiograph

MMST vs. Radiograph

Accelerometer vs. Radiograph

Measurement Tests Compared	Pearson Correlation Coefficient (r)	p-value (p)	Strength of Correlation
OST vs. Radiograph	0.195	0.243	Very Weak

0.143

0.063

0.010*

Weak

Moderate

Moderate

0.295

0.414

0.590

Table 3. Summary correlations for spinal mobility tests in forward bending. * *indicates statistical significance at an alpha level of 0.05.*



Figure 7. Mean results (S.D.) for spinal mobility tests in forward bending. Radiograph and accelerometer angles are presented in degrees (°). Tape measurements are presented in millimetres (mm).



Figure 8. A scatterplot presenting the change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum forward bending (x-axis) compared to the Modified-Modified Schober's Test (mm) scores for each participant. These two measures had a moderate Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.414, p=0.063.



Figure 9. A scatterplot presenting the change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) compared to the change in accelerometer L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum forward bending (x-axis) for each participant. These two measures had a moderate-strong Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.590, p=0.010.



Figure 10. A Bland-Altman plot comparing the accelerometer and radiographic measures of forward bending. The Bland-Altman analysis indicated that there were no systematic differences between the two measures at a particular range of values.

4.3 Lateral Bending

Table 4 presents correlation data for all lateral bending spinal mobility tests. Figure 11 presents a graphical summary of the results from the measurement tests in lateral bending. Measurements from the LSF test were reported as an average of left and right lateral ranges of motion. The LSF test had a significant (p=0.001), strong correlation (r=0.743) (Figure 12) compared to radiographic measures. The Domjan method of bilateral flexion also presented a significant (p=0.002), strong correlation (r=0.708) (Figure 13) to the radiographic gold standard

of spinal mobility measurement. The correlation between accelerometer and radiographic measure of lateral bending was found to be moderately strong (r=0.556, p=0.016) (Figure 14). Pearson's correlation coefficients were also individually observed for right and left lateral bending measures. In comparing left lateral flexion measure to the radiographic measure, the tape measure was found to be moderately correlated (r=0.529, p=0.021), while the accelerometer had a weak correlation (r=0.303, p=0.136). In right lateral bending, the tape measure showed a strong correlation (r=0.727, p=0.001) while the accelerometer also had a strong correlation (r=0.670, p=0.003) to radiographic reference standard.

Table 4. Summary correlations for spinal mobility tests in lateral bending. * *indicates statistical significance at an alpha level of 0.05.*

Measurement Tests Compared	Pearson Correlation Coefficient (r)	p-value (p)	Strength of Correlation
LSF vs. Radiograph	0.743	0.001*	Strong
Domjan vs. Radiograph	0.708	0.002*	Strong
Accelerometer vs. Radiograph	0.556	0.016*	Moderate



Figure 11. Mean results with standard deviations for spinal mobility tests in lateral bending. Radiograph and accelerometer angles were calculated as an average of left and right lateral bending and presented in degrees (°). The LSF test was calculated as an average of left and right lateral bending while the Domjan test was calculated as a sum of left and right lateral bending. Tape measurements are presented in centimetres (cm).



Figure 12. A scatterplot presenting the LSF radiographic measure compared to the LSF tape measure. The radiographic ranges of motion were calculated as a change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum lateral bend for both sides. Both measures are presented as an average of left and right lateral bending ranges of motion. These two measures had a strong Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.743, p=0.001.



Figure 13. A scatterplot presenting the LSF radiographic measure compared to the Domjan tape measure. The radiographic ranges of motion were calculated as a change in radiographic L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum lateral bend for both sides. The radiographic measure is presented as an average of left and right lateral bending ranges of motion. These two measures had a strong Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.708, p=0.002.



Figure 14. A scatterplot presenting the LSF radiographic measure compared to the LSF accelerometer measure. Ranges of motion were calculated as a change in L1-S1 angles (°) from upright standing to maximum lateral bend (z-axis) for both sides. Both measures are presented as an average of left and right lateral bending ranges of motion. These two measures had a moderate Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.556, p=0.016.

4.4 Intra-rater/Inter-rater Agreement of Radiographic Measure

There was an excellent level of agreement (ICC=0.966, p<0.000) observed when testing the

inter-rater reliability between JCS and a second trained rater. Intra-rater reliability also presented

an excellent level of agreement (ICC=0.982, p<0.000) for radiographic measurements made by

JCS.

Chapter 5: Discussion

In this chapter, the results of the thesis will be further explored in the context of the primary research question. The strengths and limitations of the study will be considered and future directions for this work will be identified. The overall goal of this thesis was to investigate an alternative method of spinal mobility measurement in forward and lateral bending using triaxial accelerometers. Specifically, to determine the extent to which the accelerometers compare to traditional tape measurement methods in terms of criterion-concurrent validity using the radiographic measure as a reference standard. Previous literature has suggested that the current clinically used tape measurements in sagittal bending are not a valid measure of spine motion ^{12,53,56,58}. Therefore, it was hypothesized that the range of spine motion calculated from the triaxial accelerometers would be a more valid measure of spinal mobility than the tape measurement methods. The monitoring of spinal mobility limitations in AxSpA patients provides a snapshot of disease progression and treatment responses. Thus, by exploring a potentially improved method of spinal mobility measurement it may be possible to improve the ability to identify symptoms and monitor its progression; ultimately improving the clinical management and quality of life of this patient population.

5.1 Forward Bending

Accelerometry was superior to clinical tape measure in measurement of forward spine flexion. We confirm that the use of tri-axial accelerometers correlate stronger with the radiographic measure in forward flexion, thereby suggesting that it is a better alternative to the current Schober's test measures. The accelerometer method used in our study yielded a Pearson's correlation coefficient of r=0.590, with a p-value of 0.010 in forward bending mobility

measurement. This significant, yet moderately strong correlation reflects spinal mobility better than its tape measurement counterpart, while still providing an inexpensive, easy to apply and potentially feasible method of measuring spine motion. In this stronger measure of spinal mobility, a relative angular measurement is extracted from two individual accelerometers, which is not dependant on the elastic properties of the skin. The Schober's tape measure variations produce measures that rely on the stretching of the skin when evaluating forward spinal flexion mobility. Research has reported large systematic differences at end ranges of spinal flexion when using current clinical tape measures. ⁵⁸At larger ranges of flexion the skin begins to slide across the underlying tissues rather than continuing to stretch, thereby causing disproportional changes to the Schober's measurement. ⁵⁸ This may explain the stronger correlations to radiographic gold standard in the accelerometer measure compared to the three Schober's tests. At large ranges of motion where the skin stretching transitions to skin sliding across the tissues beneath the accelerometers, this may introduce a minor measurement bias. However, the results of the Bland-Altman analysis confirmed that there was no proportional bias between the radiograph and the accelerometer measures so we can be confident that this risk of bias is small. In theory, the accelerometers will still capture an angle that is methodologically analogous to the radiographic measure as presented in Figure 5. Consequently, accelerometers may present an increased benefit in assessing patients in the early stages of the disease, where larger spinal ranges of motions are more likely and tape measures are likely more susceptible to disproportional changes. Although the accelerometer correlated stronger to the radiographic measure than the tape measures in forward flexion, we could assume that this difference in correlational strength between measures would be more pronounced in a sample with a smaller disease duration and in turn, greater spinal ranges of motion. Upon completing spinal mobility assessment of this patient sample, it is

evident that their range of motion was limited by their disease activity. An Original Schober's test indicating a change of less than 50 mm can be interpreted as a positive test for spinal mobility limitations. ¹¹ In our sample of 15 AxSpA patients the mean OST score was 22.97 mm \pm 15.09 mm while the average duration since diagnosis in this sample was 11.65 yr \pm 9.35 yr. In contrast, the 50 patient cohort from the Rezvani study that evaluated forward bending tape measures had a mean OST score of $40.7 \text{ mm} \pm 18.8 \text{ mm}$ with a mean time since diagnosis of $3.90 \text{ yr} \pm 4.44 \text{ yr}$. Relatively speaking, our 15 patient sample had a much longer duration since diagnosis and, accordingly, their spinal mobility in forward bending was far more limited. We could not accurately approximate the time since initial presentation of symptoms associated with AxSpA, therefore, this time since diagnosis does not account for diagnosis delay between onset of symptoms and clinical diagnosis. Since previous research in spine motion measurement has proven that the use of accelerometry is a reliable technique in the repeated measurement of forward bending lumbar spine movement in a healthy population ⁶⁵, we can be confident that accelerometers are a good measure of spine motion. It may just be that in our current population, the decreased range of motion limited the difference of correlation strength between accelerometer and tape measure. Specifically, if our sample had included an early diagnostic group with a larger range of motion, we could hypothesize that lower correlations would be observed in the tape measure, further favoring the accelerometer measure of forward bending spinal mobility. The results from our investigation suggest that the tri-axial accelerometers have potential to improve the clinical measurement of forward bending spinal mobility in AxSpA and our findings should be expanded on through future work within this clinical population.

We confirm that tape measure methods have overall poor concordance with gold standard radiography when assessing forward flexion. The results of the forward bending trials in this

study, using the OST, MST and MMST are in accordance with the methodologically similar study from Rezvani et al. (2002), which was considered to be high quality according to the Quality Assessment of Diagnostic Accuracy Studies (QUADAS) assessment tool. Their study established a weak correlation to the radiographic measurement for the OST (r=0.363, p=0.018) and MST (r=0.333, p=0.018) measures in patients with Ankylosing Spondylitis. Similar weak correlations for OST (r=0.195, p=0.243) and MST (r=0.295, p=0.143) were found in our analysis. We are unable to compare our results for the MMST; as the Rezvani team did not report this measure as they concluded that the measure did not reflect spine mobility. There is very limited evidence regarding the criterion-concurrent validity of MMST with reference to the radiographic gold standard of spinal mobility measurement in AxSpA patients. The MMST was originally designed for spinal mobility measurement in patients with AS, but has largely been used to measure ROM in the general population. This has limited the conclusions regarding the validity of this measure in the originally intended AxSpA population, who typically have a smaller lumbar spine ROM. ¹⁹ The one other study that has reported results regarding the validity of MMST compared to radiographic gold standard was completed in a cohort of LBP patients, rather than in the AxSpA population. ⁵³ Although this study reported Pearson's correlation coefficient of 0.67, it was not regarded as high quality (QUADAS) in the systematic review by Littlewood and May ⁷⁸ because the observers were not blinded from the MMST results when interpreting the radiographic measures. In our study, all films were duplicated, blinded, and graded in a randomized order using the Horos DICOM Software. The LBP cohort had a mean MMST measure of 63.00 mm \pm 14.00 mm where as our AxSpA had a mean MMST measure of 31.87 mm \pm 17.47 mm. This contrasting result illustrates the evident mobility differences between a LBP and an AxSpA cohort, further weakening the generalizability of their findings to

the intended population. In our investigation in AxSpA patients, MMST held the largest correlation of the three forward bending tape measures to the radiographic gold standard. MMST moderately correlated (r=0.414) to the radiographic measure and was not statistically significant (p=0.063). As mentioned above, all three Schober's tests rely on the stretching of the skin to produce a measure representative of forward bending spinal mobility. Research has shown the disproportional changes in tape measure tests at larger ranges of forward bending. ⁵⁸Additionally, a study looking at structural deformation of skin in response to spine posture changes found that individuals with greater subcutaneous fat/fascia were associated with greater skin structural deformation in forward flexion.⁷⁹ In other words, skin stretching is not proportional to the true spinal range of motion and consequently, tape measures of forward spinal mobility are confounded by the body type of the individual. In summary, none of the forward bending clinical tape measures used in this study performed adequately. This warrants the need of further research into the use of alternative methods of sagittal plane spinal mobility measurement, such as but not limited to accelerometers, which have potential to be a clinical feasible, easy to use assessment tool.

5.2 Lateral Bending

The ASAS recommends the use of the BASMI as a way to assess spinal mobility in AxSpA. ⁵⁹ This is a compound index that combines five clinical measurements that reflect axial mobility. For example, the Modified Schober's test is used to assess forward spinal bending ROM, while the Tragus-to-Wall test measures cervical and thoracic spine mobility. The Lateral Spinal Flexion test, as evaluated in this study, is included in this index as an assessment of lateral

mobility of the spine. It is a common misconception that these five individual measures are in fact valid measures of spinal mobility in AxSpA patients. Although the individual tests that make up the BASMI have been shown to have construct validity in predicting disease factors such as structural damage ^{34,80}, there is very limited evidence for the criterion-concurrent validity of these individual tests and an accepted reference standard. ¹³ Without confirmed evidence of concurrent validity, it cannot be assumed that the LSF test is a truly adequate measure of its intended use, which is to provide a measure of lateral spinal range of motion. For the LSF test specifically, this was the first study to evaluate the criterion-concurrent validity of the test with reference to the widely accepted radiographic gold standard. There has been no study that has validated the commonly used Lateral Spinal Flexion tape measurement test with comparison to the radiographic gold standard measure of spinal mobility. A study completed by Moll et al. found a correlation coefficient of r=0.79 when compared to radiographic measures for a methodologically different lateral tape measurement test, however, the results came from pooled data from a sample of AS patients (n=18) and a larger sample of healthy controls (n=36). To our knowledge, our study is the first to investigate the criterion-concurrent validity of the ASAS recommended clinical LSF tape measure.

Tape measure tests have strong concordance with radiographic measurement in lateral spine flexion. Upon comparing both the LSF test and the accelerometer method of measuring lateral spine flexion range of motion, the tape measure had a strong correlation (r=0.743, p=0.001) to radiographic measures while the accelerometer had a moderate strength correlation coefficient (r=0.556, p=0.016). It can therefore be suggested that the LSF tape measure is a valid measure of lateral spinal flexion in the intended AxSpA population. The methodology of the LSF test does not require landmarking of anatomical reference points such as surface palpation and

pen marking that is required for the placement of accelerometers. This minimization of measurement bias may explain the differential benefit of the tape measure versus the accelerometer in measuring lateral spine bending range of motion. It is important to note that the LSF measure is taken from an average of both sides. When collecting experimental data, repeating a measure and taking an average decreases the variability of the measure, thus increasing the reliability and accuracy. This may explain the strong correlations occurring in this measure. This raises the question that if the time was taken to collect multiple forward flexion measures and average them, would they present stronger correlations? The following conclusions are important from a clinical assessment stand point as the values were the result of a clinically used test, which averages both left and right flexion ranges to represent lateral spine mobility as a whole. From a basic science standpoint, comparing the measures of left and right side bending for the tape and accelerometer measures could be a more direct representation of the measure's validity. In both individual side-bending measures, the tape measure (left: r=0.529, p=0.021; right: r=0.727, p=0.001) had a stronger correlation to the radiographic gold standard than the accelerometer measure (left: r=0.303, p=0.136; right: r=0.670, p=0.003). These findings further suggest that the tape measurements are a more valid measure of spinal mobility when measuring lateral ranges of motion. The tape and accelerometer measures in right lateral bending both correlate strongly to the radiographic measure. This finding may indicate that with further research, the accelerometer may prove to be a valid measure of lateral spinal mobility but does not warrant the use of this method in place of the tape measure at this time. However, we are interested in further investigating the validity of both the accelerometer and the tape measurement of lateral spinal range of motion in AxSpA. There was a difference in the strength of correlations between left and right side bending for both measurements methods. The

literature presents no evidence for predominant disease related spinal mobility restrictions in left lateral bending versus right lateral bending in this patient population. There was no statistically significant difference (p=0.849) between left and right lateral bending radiographic measures. Therefore, the difference in correlation strength between sides in this population cannot be explained by a larger ROM in one side versus the other. This discrepancy of correlations between left and right sides raises questions and further justifies the designing of a study that will expand on this sample to investigate the validity of both tape and accelerometers in measuring spinal mobility in this population. The Domjan tape measure of bilateral spinal bending correlated strongly (r=0.708, p=0.002) to the radiographic measure proving to also out-perform the lateral flexion accelerometer measure. Although this method had a slightly smaller correlation compared to the LSF test (r=0.743, p=0.001), this relatively new test can be conducted and analyzed quicker in a clinical setting. This test requires the participant to perform two postural movements (maximum lateral bending on both sides) and requires the clinician to report only one measure between two markings on the patient's leg. From a conducting perspective, this is quick and easy as opposed to the four measures that are taken for the LSF test, which requires subtraction and averaging of multiple measures to arrive at a test result. It is also important to note that this test does not average multiple measures as the LSF test does. As we know, averaging multiple measure decreases the variability of a measure, thereby improving accuracy and reliability. This suggests that the results of the Domjan measure may be stronger in nature than the averaged measure presented by the LSF test. This test is ultimately quick and easily implemented in a clinical setting. Our findings confirm that tape measure, whether using the LSF or Domjan technique, is valid for assessing lateral spine flexion.
5.3 Strengths and Limitations

The Domjan and LSF tape measurement tests are currently being used clinically with the assumption that they are a true valid measure of spinal range of motion. This was the first investigation to evaluate the criterion-concurrent validity of the LSF and Domjan clinical tape measurements compared to the radiographic gold standard of spine motion measurement. This is the most objective way of assessing the true validity of a clinical measurement. ⁸¹ We confirmed that both the Domjan and LSF tests were valid measures of lateral spinal mobility. This study was also the first to examine the criterion-concurrent validity of tri-axial accelerometers in the measurement of spinal mobility in the very relevant AxSpA patient population. The findings of this study highlight the potential for tri-axial accelerometers in measuring spine motion, warranting further research into the application of these cheap, easily implementable sensors. There were also several limitations to this study. Although we used a multitude of recruitment outlets including the Canadian Spondylitis Association, clinicians from the Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College and disease specific interest groups in the Greater Toronto Area, we did not reach our desired sample size of thirty AxSpA patients. We therefore used convenience sampling to reach a small sample of fifteen patients, which was ultimately a limitation to the power of this study. The data for this study could not be collected at Eastern Health in St. John's, Newfoundland due to barriers in accessing radiographic equipment for research purposes. Evaluating the criterion-concurrent validity of these two methods against the widely accepted radiographic gold standard of spinal mobility measurement required JCS to travel to North York, Ontario to gain access to the radiographic equipment at the Canadian Memorial Chiropractic College. Another limitation, which affected the sample size, was the expenses associated with this imaging study. The budget for this research could not accommodate for the wages of the

RRT, as well as living expenses in Toronto for longer than three months. Consequently, data collection was concluded after three months, where JCS returned to NL to continue analyzing the data from fifteen AxSpA patients. It was originally assumed that three months would be sufficient to collect the desired sample size, however, recruitment barriers became an unforeseen limitation. Recruiting from a patient population can pose problems, especially when participation involves commuting to the collection site, as it did in this study. The AxSpA population typically deals with inflammatory 'flare ups', which restricted two potential participants from participating. Another limitation to this study was that our convenience sample yielded only AxSpA patients from the radiographic/AS subgroup. This may be due to our inclusion criteria requiring a confirmed AxSpA diagnosis from a rheumatologist. Without definitive radiographic evidence, the diagnosis of non-radiographic AxSpA patients becomes increasingly subjective and can cause patients to be misdiagnosed or undiagnosed. ⁴⁴ Because of this, many nonradiographic patients may not even know they have AxSpA. This may explain the absence of non-radiographic cases in this study. This would reduce the generalizability of our results to the non-radiographic subgroup. To overcome this, our future work will not only focus on the earlier stage and non-radiographic cohort, but also prepare for a longer study period to ensure we reach a desired sample size.

Another limitation inherent to landmarking by surface palpation is the potential for measurement error caused by misplacement of the accelerometers and tape measures. To mitigate this risk, palpation and instrumentation of accelerometers and tape measures was completed by the same trained investigator for all participants. In this study we were able to confirm the actual location of accelerometers with respect to the vertebral landmarks on the radiographs. The bottom accelerometer was consistently placed over the sacrum and the top

accelerometer was never off by more than one vertebral level. Since the L1/L2 intervertebral disc angle only accounts for a small proportion of the lumbar lordosis angle, we are confident that errors in placement would contribute minimally to errors in the accelerometer measure. The placement of the tape measures could not be confirmed via radiograph because the vinyl material of the tape measure is not detected on a radiographic image.

5.4 Future Direction

The findings from this study gave light to a method of assessing spinal mobility in the AxSpA population using tri-axial accelerometers. This method presented more criterion-concurrent validity than the three variations of Schober's tape measures in forward bending measures. Although this may not warrant a change of practice at this stage, it does justify a follow up study that validates our findings in a larger sample set. Establishing which method of spinal mobility measurement is superior is imperative to the monitoring of this susceptible disease cohort.

The future direction of this research also pertains to the further development of the triaxial accelerometers used in this investigation. The current accelerometers are wired and involve an instrumentation protocol that takes 4-5 minutes. This is not clinically feasible from both a utilization and a time perspective. Future work needs to be done to develop these sensors into a wireless, more user-friendly device that can be set-up in a simple and timely manner by a primary healthcare provider. Once these accelerometers are developed into a more feasible method of measurement, a series of studies should be done to expand upon the applications of these sensors.

As mentioned previously, the accelerometer measure has great potential for increased benefit in assessing early stage AxSpA patients with greater spinal mobility. Designing a study that evaluates the criterion-concurrent validity of these spinal mobility measures in individuals with a disease duration of less than two years can offer evidence as to whether accelerometers are a significantly more valid assessment tool at early stages of this disease.

Research has investigated the use of clinical tape measures as a way of monitoring disease activity, both in patient follow up and to measure treatment response in clinical trials. ^{68,82} Going forward, to enhance the applications of accelerometry in AxSpA, studies should assess the accelerometer's responsiveness to change in pre- and post-biologic therapy. This will quantify the ability of these sensors in detecting clinically important changes over time, providing additional insight regarding the reliability and construct validity of this measurement tool.

LBP is often characterized as being mechanical or inflammatory in nature, although there have been very limited attempts to distinguish between these groups based on clinical symptoms. Back pain accompanied with stiffness that worsens with immobility is often associated with inflammatory LBP. ¹⁵ Future work should involve evaluating spinal mobility using both tape measures and accelerometers in patients who report LBP to see if they can be used to differentiate between mechanical and inflammatory LBP. If these measures of spinal mobility can identify mobility changes in clinical follow-up, this can influence a physicians' decision when attempting to distinguish the underlying cause of the back pain. This will then not only help provide basis for appropriate clinical management going forward, but also recognize inflammatory LBP as potential early stage spondyloarthritis allowing for earlier screening in suspected cases.

5.5 Impact of work

This study was the first to investigate the criterion-concurrent validity of tri-axial accelerometers for measuring spinal mobility in the very relevant AxSpA population. This stronger measure of forward bending spinal mobility presents novel insight into developing improved non-invasive clinical assessment tools. The accelerometers used in this study are lightweight, inexpensive and an easily implementable method of measurement. With future studies validating the findings from this sample, there holds potential for important applications in the field of telemedicine, where they could be used at the primary care level as a method of disease monitoring. In a society where a fair portion of the population lives rurally, it is not always feasible for patients to commute into an urban area for their assessment. With a more objective, valid, and easily implementable assessment tool for measuring spinal mobility, barriers to patient accessibility can be mitigated by incorporating this improved method of measurement into local primary care clinics.

Our study was also the first to investigate the criterion-concurrent validity of the ASAS recommended clinical LSF tape measure as well as the more recent Domjan measurement of bilateral spinal mobility. The correlations that were found for both lateral spinal mobility measures with reference to the radiographic measure suggest that these are valid measurement methods and can continue to be used in clinical follow up. The findings discussed in this thesis will direct further research into the measurement tools that are being used clinically. This work has advanced the knowledge surrounding the clinical application of both tri-axial accelerometers and clinical tape measures in measuring spinal mobility, whilst warranting further development in tri-axial accelerometer technology.

Conclusion

The variability across the literature regarding the criterion concurrent validity of tape measurements of sagittal lumbar spine flexion has raised many questions, although seemingly few solutions. Results from this study suggest that with further development, the accelerometer could be a clinically useful tool to assess forward flexion spinal mobility in the AxSpA population. For patients who have been previously diagnosed, this method of monitoring the spinal mobility limitations inherent to this disease can give a more accurate snapshot of the progressions of spinal involvement. With a more valid assessment tool, clinicians can have greater certainty when evaluating an individual's response to treatment, thereby optimizing and improving clinical management. The criterion-concurrent validation of the Domjan and Lateral Spinal Flexion tape measurements provides novel and clinically relevant insight into the monitoring of lateral spine mobility limitations. Our results for the three variations of the Schober's tests were in accordance with the inconclusive evidence for the validity of these measures. In conclusion, accelerometers have great potential to be developed into a clinically useful measurement tool, but only in terms of forward bending ranges of motion. The stronger correlations from the two lateral tape measurements suggest that the appropriate assessment tool is dependent on which range of motion is being assessed. In AxSpA, spinal mobility correlates strongly with disease duration, function and general health, ^{33,34} and is a core domain in monitoring disease activity. Clinicians often use spinal mobility measures as a way to see how well a patient is responding to therapies. ¹¹ For example, if a patient's spinal mobility is found to be decreasing upon follow-up assessment, this warrants the consideration of alternative therapies. Disease outcome is therefore reliant on the validity of spinal mobility assessment tools. Finding from this study indicate the potential for further improvements to the clinical

assessment of mobility in AxSpA. Developing up-to-date clinical guidelines is critical to disease management and this study has paved the way for future work in designing improved guidelines for spinal mobility assessment in AxSpA.

References

- 1. Kobelt G, Andlin-Sobocki P, Maksymowych WP. Costs and quality of life of patients with ankylosing spondylitis in Canada. *J Rheumatol.* 2006;33(2):289-295.
- Kiltz U, Baraliakos X, Karakostas P, et al. Do patients with non-radiographic axial spondylarthritis differ from patients with ankylosing spondylitis? *Arthritis Care Res* (*Hoboken*). 2012;64(9):1415-1422. doi:10.1002/acr.21688.
- Reveille JD, Witter JP, Weisman MH. Prevalence of axial spondylarthritis in the United States: estimates from a cross-sectional survey. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*.
 2012;64(6):905-910. doi:10.1002/acr.21621.
- 4. Haroon NN, Paterson JM, Li P, Haroon N. Increasing proportion of female patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a population-based study of trends in the incidence and prevalence of AS. *BMJ Open*. 2014;4(12):e006634. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2014-006634.
- Aggarwal R, Malaviya AN. Diagnosis delay in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: factors and outcomes--an Indian perspective. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2009;28(3):327-331. doi:10.1007/s10067-008-1049-z.
- Rudwaleit M, van der Heijde D, Landewe R, et al. The development of Assessment of SpondyloArthritis international Society classification criteria for axial spondyloarthritis (part II): validation and final selection. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2009;68(6):777-783. doi:10.1136/ard.2009.108233.
- 7. Zeidler H, Amor B. The Assessment in Spondyloarthritis International Society (ASAS)

classification criteria for peripheral spondyloarthritis and for spondyloarthritis in general: the spondyloarthritis concept in progress. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2011;70(1):1 LP-3. http://ard.bmj.com/content/70/1/1.abstract.

- Braun J, Sieper J. Ankylosing spondylitis. *Lancet (London, England)*.
 2007;369(9570):1379-1390. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60635-7.
- Braun J, Bollow M, Remlinger G, et al. Prevalence of spondylarthropathies in HLA-B27 positive and negative blood donors. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1998;41(1):58-67. doi:10.1002/1529-0131(199801)41:1<58::AID-ART8>3.0.CO;2-G.
- 10. Amor B, Santos RS, Nahal R, Listrat V, Dougados M. Predictive factors for the longterm outcome of spondyloarthropathies. *J Rheumatol*. 1994;21(10):1883-1887.
- van der Heijde D, Ramiro S, Landewé R, et al. 2016 update of the ASAS-EULAR management recommendations for axial spondyloarthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis*. January 2017. http://ard.bmj.com/content/early/2017/01/13/annrheumdis-2016-210770.abstract.
- Rezvani A, Ergin O, Karacan I, Oncu M. Validity and reliability of the metric measurements in the assessment of lumbar spine motion in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. 2012;37(19):E1189-96. doi:10.1097/BRS.0b013e31825ef954.
- Castro MP, Stebbings SM, Milosavljevic S, Bussey MD. Criterion-concurrent validity of spinal mobility tests in ankylosing spondylitis: a systematic review of the literature. J *Rheumatol.* 2015;42(2):243-251. doi:10.3899/jrheum.140901.

- Braun J. Axial spondyloarthritis: thoughts about nomenclature and treatment targets. *Clin Exp Rheumatol.* 2012;30(4 Suppl 73):S132-5.
- Strand V, Singh JA. Evaluation and Management of the Patient With Suspected Inflammatory Spine Disease. *Mayo Clin Proc.* 2017;92(4):555-564. doi:10.1016/j.mayocp.2016.12.008.
- 16. Feldtkeller E, Khan MA, van der Heijde D, van der Linden S, Braun J. Age at disease onset and diagnosis delay in HLA-B27 negative vs. positive patients with ankylosing spondylitis. *Rheumatol Int.* 2003;23(2):61-66. doi:10.1007/s00296-002-0237-4.
- Wang R, Gabriel SE, Ward MM. Progression of Nonradiographic Axial Spondyloarthritis to Ankylosing Spondylitis: A Population-Based Cohort Study. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (*Hoboken, NJ*). 2016;68(6):1415-1421. doi:10.1002/art.39542.
- Wright KA, Crowson CS, Michet CJ, Matteson EL. Time trends in incidence, clinical features, and cardiovascular disease in ankylosing spondylitis over three decades: a population-based study. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*. 2015;67(6):836-841. doi:10.1002/acr.22512.
- Ramiro S, Landewe RBM, van der Heijde D, et al. Hierarchy of Impairment of Spinal Mobility Measures in Ankylosing Spondylitis: Twelve-Year Data. *Arthritis Care Res* (*Hoboken*). 2015;67(11):1571-1577. doi:10.1002/acr.22614.
- Jacques P, McGonagle D. The role of mechanical stress in the pathogenesis of spondyloarthritis and how to combat it. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol*. 2014;28(5):703-710. doi:10.1016/j.berh.2014.10.009.

- Gladman DD, Inman RD, Cook RJ, et al. International spondyloarthritis interobserver reliability exercise--the INSPIRE study: II. Assessment of peripheral joints, enthesitis, and dactylitis. *J Rheumatol.* 2007;34(8):1740-1745.
- Tan S, Wang R, Ward MM. Syndesmophyte growth in ankylosing spondylitis. *Curr Opin Rheumatol.* 2015;27(4):326-332. doi:10.1097/BOR.00000000000179.
- 23. Carette S, Graham D, Little H, Rubenstein J, Rosen P. The natural disease course of ankylosing spondylitis. *Arthritis Rheum*. 1983;26(2):186-190.
- Creemers MCW, Franssen MJAM, van't Hof MA, Gribnau FWJ, van de Putte LBA, van Riel PLCM. Assessment of outcome in ankylosing spondylitis: an extended radiographic scoring system. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2005;64(1):127-129. doi:10.1136/ard.2004.020503.
- Seki S, Kawaguchi Y, Ishihara H, Oya T, Kimura T. Lumbar spinal stenosis due to a large calcified mass in the ligamentum flavum. *Asian Spine J.* 2013;7(3):236-241. doi:10.4184/asj.2013.7.3.236.
- Jacques P, Lambrecht S, Verheugen E, et al. Proof of concept: enthesitis and new bone formation in spondyloarthritis are driven by mechanical strain and stromal cells. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2014;73(2):437-445. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2013-203643.
- 27. Brown MA. Progress in spondylarthritis. Progress in studies of the genetics of ankylosing spondylitis. *Arthritis Res Ther*. 2009;11(5):254. doi:10.1186/ar2692.
- Poddubnyy D, Rudwaleit M, Haibel H, et al. Rates and predictors of radiographic sacroiliitis progression over 2 years in patients with axial spondyloarthritis. *Ann Rheum*

Dis. 2011;70(8):1369-1374. doi:10.1136/ard.2010.145995.

- 29. McHugh K, Bowness P. The link between HLA-B27 and SpA—new ideas on an old problem. *Rheumatology*. 2012;51(9):1529-1539. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/kes061.
- Yazar M, Sari-kaplan G. The relation between ER stress and HLA-B27 misfolding. *Med Res Innov.* 2017;1(3):1-5. doi:10.15761/MRI.1000111.
- Martin R, Hildrun H, Xenofon B, et al. The early disease stage in axial spondylarthritis: Results from the german spondyloarthritis inception cohort. *Arthritis Rheum*. 60(3):717-727. doi:10.1002/art.24483.
- 32. Meesters JJL, Petersson IF, Bergman S, Haglund E, Jacobsson LTH, Bremander A. Sociodemographic and disease-related factors are associated with patient-reported anxiety and depression in spondyloarthritis patients in the Swedish SpAScania cohort. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2014;33(11):1649-1656. doi:10.1007/s10067-014-2699-7.
- 33. Machado P, Landewe R, Braun J, Hermann K-GA, Baker D, van der Heijde D. Both structural damage and inflammation of the spine contribute to impairment of spinal mobility in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2010;69(8):1465-1470. doi:10.1136/ard.2009.124206.
- Wanders A, Landewe R, Dougados M, Mielants H, van der Linden S, van der Heijde D.
 Association between radiographic damage of the spine and spinal mobility for individual patients with ankylosing spondylitis: can assessment of spinal mobility be a proxy for radiographic evaluation? *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2005;64(7):988-994.
 doi:10.1136/ard.2004.029728.

- 35. Haibel H, Rudwaleit M, Brandt HC, et al. Adalimumab reduces spinal symptoms in active ankylosing spondylitis: clinical and magnetic resonance imaging results of a fifty-two-week open-label trial. *Arthritis Rheum*. 2006;54(2):678-681. doi:10.1002/art.21563.
- Dagfinrud H, Mengshoel AM, Hagen KB, Loge JH, Kvien TK. Health status of patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a comparison with the general population. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2004;63(12):1605-1610. doi:10.1136/ard.2003.019224.
- 37. Shen B, Zhang A, Liu J, et al. Body image disturbance and quality of life in Chinese patients with ankylosing spondylitis. *Psychol Psychother*. 2014;87(3):324-337. doi:10.1111/papt.12016.
- Kotsis K, Voulgari P V, Drosos AA, Carvalho AF, Hyphantis T. Health-related quality of life in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a comprehensive review. *Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res.* 2014;14(6):857-872. doi:10.1586/14737167.2014.957679.
- Martindale J, Shukla R, Goodacre J. The impact of ankylosing spondylitis/axial spondyloarthritis on work productivity. *Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol*. 2015;29(3):512-523. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2015.04.002.
- 40. Meesters JJL, Bremander A, Bergman S, Petersson IF, Turkiewicz A, Englund M. The risk for depression in patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a population-based cohort study. *Arthritis Res Ther*. 2014;16(5):418. doi:10.1186/s13075-014-0418-z.
- 41. Dhakad U, Singh BP, Das SK, et al. Sexual dysfunctions and lower urinary tract symptoms in ankylosing spondylitis. *Int J Rheum Dis*. 2015;18(8):866-872. doi:10.1111/1756-185X.12683.

- Feldtkeller E. [Age at disease onset and delayed diagnosis of spondyloarthropathies]. Z *Rheumatol.* 1999;58(1):21-30.
- 43. Salaffi F, De Angelis R, Carotti M, Gutierrez M, Sarzi-Puttini P, Atzeni F. Fibromyalgia in patients with axial spondyloarthritis: epidemiological profile and effect on measures of disease activity. *Rheumatol Int.* 2014;34(8):1103-1110. doi:10.1007/s00296-014-2955-9.
- 44. McAllister K, Goodson N, Warburton L, Rogers G. Spondyloarthritis: diagnosis and management: summary of NICE guidance. *BMJ*. 2017;356. doi:10.1136/bmj.j839.
- 45. Dean LE, Macfarlane GJ, Jones GT. Differences in the prevalence of ankylosing spondylitis in primary and secondary care: only one-third of patients are managed in rheumatology. *Rheumatology*. 2016;55(10):1820-1825. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/kew228.
- 46. Haibel H, Sieper J. Editorial review: How early should ankylosing spondylitis be treated with a tumor necrosis factor-blocker? *Curr Opin Rheumatol*. 2010;22(4):388-392. doi:10.1097/BOR.0b013e32833aaf93.
- 47. Martindale J, Goodacre L. The journey to diagnosis in AS/axial SpA: the impact of delay.
 Musculoskeletal Care. 2014;12(4):221-231. doi:10.1002/msc.1080.
- Seo MR, Baek HL, Yoon HH, et al. Delayed diagnosis is linked to worse outcomes and unfavourable treatment responses in patients with axial spondyloarthritis. *Clin Rheumatol*. 2015;34(8):1397-1405. doi:10.1007/s10067-014-2768-y.
- 49. Sørensen J, Hetland ML. Diagnostic delay in patients with rheumatoid arthritis, psoriatic

arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis: results from the Danish nationwide DANBIO registry. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2015;74(3):e12 LP-e12. http://ard.bmj.com/content/74/3/e12.abstract.

- Salvadorini G, Bandinelli F, Delle Sedie A, et al. Ankylosing spondylitis: How diagnostic and therapeutic delay have changed over the last six decades. *Clin Exp Rheumatol*. 2012;30:561-565.
- Viitanen J V, Kokko ML, Lehtinen K, Suni J, Kautiainen H. Correlation between mobility restrictions and radiologic changes in ankylosing spondylitis. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. 1995;20(4):492-496.
- 52. Portek I, Pearcy MJ, Reader GP, Mowat AG. Correlation between radiographic and clinical measurement of lumbar spine movement. *Br J Rheumatol*. 1983;22(4):197-205.
- 53. Tousignant M, Poulin L, Marchand S, Viau A, Place C. The Modified-Modified Schober Test for range of motion assessment of lumbar flexion in patients with low back pain: a study of criterion validity, intra- and inter-rater reliability and minimum metrically detectable change. *Disabil Rehabil*. 2005;27(10):553-559. doi:10.1080/09638280400018411.
- 54. Boonen A, Sieper J, van der Heijde D, et al. The burden of non-radiographic axial spondyloarthritis. *Semin Arthritis Rheum*. 2015;44(5):556-562.
 doi:10.1016/j.semarthrit.2014.10.009.
- 55. SAMPAIO-BARROS PD, BORTOLUZZO AB, CONDE RA, COSTALLAT LTL, SAMARA AM, BÉRTOLO MB. Undifferentiated Spondyloarthritis: A Longterm

Followup. J Rheumatol. 2010;37(6):1195-1199. doi:10.3899/jrheum.090625.

- Haywood KL, Garratt AM, Jordan K, Dziedzic K, Dawes PT. Spinal mobility in ankylosing spondylitis: reliability, validity and responsiveness. *Rheumatology (Oxford)*. 2004;43(6):750-757. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/keh169.
- 57. Boers M. Just released from the ASAS factory! First steps towards a disease activity score for ankylosing spondylitis. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2009;68(1):1-2. doi:10.1136/ard.2008.097774.
- Miller SA, Mayer T, Cox R, Gatchel RJ. Reliability problems associated with the modified Schober technique for true lumbar flexion measurement. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. 1992;17(3):345-348.
- 59. Sieper J, Rudwaleit M, Baraliakos X, et al. The Assessment of SpondyloArthritis international Society (ASAS) handbook: a guide to assess spondyloarthritis. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2009;68(Suppl 2):ii1--ii44. doi:10.1136/ard.2008.104018.
- 60. Domján L, Nemes T, P Bálint G, Tóth Z, Gömör B. A simple method for measuring lateral flexion of the dorsolumbar spine. *J Rheumatol*. 1990;17:663-665.
- 61. Lee JB, Sutter KJ, Askew CD, Burkett BJ. Identifying symmetry in running gait using a single inertial sensor. *J Sci Med Sport*. 2010;13(5):559-563.
 doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2009.08.004.
- 62. Wundersitz DWT, Netto KJ, Aisbett B, Gastin PB. Validity of an upper-body-mounted accelerometer to measure peak vertical and resultant force during running and change-of-

direction tasks. Sport Biomech. 2013;12(4):403-412. doi:10.1080/14763141.2013.811284.

- 63. Wundersitz DWT, Gastin PB, Richter C, Robertson SJ, Netto KJ. Validity of a trunkmounted accelerometer to assess peak accelerations during walking, jogging and running. *Eur J Sport Sci.* 2015;15(5):382-390. doi:10.1080/17461391.2014.955131.
- 64. Bai J, Di C, Xiao L, et al. An Activity Index for Raw Accelerometry Data and Its Comparison with Other Activity Metrics. *PLoS One*. 2016;11(8):e0160644. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0160644.
- Lee RYW, Laprade J, Fung EHK. A real-time gyroscopic system for three-dimensional measurement of lumbar spine motion. *Med Eng Phys.* 2003;25(10):817-824. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/S1350-4533(03)00115-2.
- 66. Wong WY, Wong MS. Detecting spinal posture change in sitting positions with tri-axial accelerometers. *Gait Posture*. 2008;27(1):168-171.
 doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gaitpost.2007.03.001.
- 67. A. Staalesen Strumse Y, Nordvåg B-Y, Stanghelle J, et al. Efficacy of rehabilitation for patients with an kylosing spondylitis : Comparison of a FOUR-week rehabilitation programe in a Mediteranean and a Norwegian seting. *J Rehabil Med.* 2011;43:534-542.
- Zochling J, van der Heijde D, Burgos-Vargas R, et al. ASAS/EULAR recommendations for the management of ankylosing spondylitis. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2006;65(4):442 LP-452. http://ard.bmj.com/content/65/4/442.abstract.
- 69. Chung HY, Machado P, van der Heijde D, D'Agostino M-A, Dougados M. Smokers in

early axial spondyloarthritis have earlier disease onset, more disease activity, inflammation and damage, and poorer function and health-related quality of life: results from the DESIR cohort. *Ann Rheum Dis*. 2012;71(6):809-816. doi:10.1136/annrheumdis-2011-200180.

- Khalessi AA, Oh BC, Wang MY. Medical management of ankylosing spondylitis. *Neurosurg Focus*. 2008;24(1):E4. doi:10.3171/FOC/2008/24/1/E4.
- Caso F, Costa L, Del Puente A, et al. Pharmacological treatment of spondyloarthritis: exploring the effectiveness of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, traditional diseasemodifying antirheumatic drugs and biological therapies. *Ther Adv Chronic Dis*. 2015;6(6):328-338. doi:10.1177/2040622315608647.
- 72. Rostom A, Wells G, Tugwell P, Welch V, Dubé C, Mcgowan J. Prevention NSAIDinduced gastroduodenal ulcers. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2000;4:CD002296.
- 73. Zochling J, van der Heijde D, Dougados M, Braun J. Current evidence for the management of ankylosing spondylitis: a systematic literature review for the ASAS/EULAR management recommendations in ankylosing spondylitis. *Ann Rheum Dis.* 2006;65(4):423-432. doi:10.1136/ard.2005.041129.
- 74. Baeten D, Baraliakos X, Braun J, et al. Anti-interleukin-17A monoclonal antibody secukinumab in treatment of ankylosing spondylitis: A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet*. 2013;382(9906):1705-1713. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61134-4.
- 75. Van Der Heijde D, Dijkmans B, Geusens P, et al. Efficacy and safety of infliximab in

patients with ankylosing spondylitis: Results of a randomized, placebo-controlled trial (ASSERT). *Arthritis Rheum*. 2005;52(2):582-591. doi:10.1002/art.20852.

- 76. Stagnara P, De Mauroy JC, Dran G, et al. Reciprocal angulation of vertebral bodies in a sagittal plane: approach to references for the evaluation of kyphosis and lordosis. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)*. 1982;7(4):335-342.
- 77. Yochum TR, Rowe LJ. Essentials of Skeletal Radiology. 2nd ed.; 1996.
- 78. Littlewood C, May S. Measurement of range of movement in the lumbar spine—what methods are valid? A systematic review. *Physiotherapy*. 2007;93(3):201-211. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physio.2006.10.006.
- Beaudette SM, Zwambag DP, Bent LR, Brown SHM. Spine postural change elicits localized skin structural deformation of the trunk dorsum in vivo. *J Mech Behav Biomed Mater*. 2017;67:31-39. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmbbm.2016.11.025.
- Kaya T, Gelal F, Gunaydin R. The relationship between severity and extent of spinal involvement and spinal mobility and physical functioning in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. *Clin Rheumatol.* 2006;25(6):835-839. doi:10.1007/s10067-005-0180-3.
- Portney L, Watkins M. Foundations of Clinical Research: Applications to Practice. 3rd editio. Upper Saddle River, New Jersey: Hall, Pearson & Prentice; 2009.
- Wanders AJB, Gorman JD, Davis JC, Landewe RBM, Van Der Heijde DMFM.
 Responsiveness and discriminative capacity of the assessments in ankylosing spondylitis
 disease-controlling antirheumatic therapy core set and other outcome measures in a trial of

etanercept in ankylosing spondylitis. *Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken)*. 51(1):1-8. doi:10.1002/art.20075.

Appendices

Appendix A. Accelerometer Calibration protocol

To calibrate the accelerometer against gravity:

1. The accelerometer is attached to a square calibration block using double sided tape such that the sensor is parallel to the edge of the block.

2. Six trials are collected flipping and rotating the block on a level surface such that data is recorded for +1g, -1g and 0g for each of the three axes. This will give a voltage output from the accelerations that is then used to calculate conversion factors.

Appendix B. Original Schober's Test protocol

This test is used to assess lumbar spine forward flexion mobility as follows:

1. A horizontal mark is made at the level of the lumbosacral joint (LSJ) found via surface palpation. A second mark is made 10 cm above the original mark (measured with a clinical tape measure).

2. The patient is instructed to maximally flex forward without bending their knees, at which time the examiner measures the distance between the two marks using the clinical tape measure.

3. 10 cm is deducted from this measured distance to give the Original Schober's Test value to the nearest millimetre.

Appendix C. Modified Schober's Test protocol

This test is used to assess lumbar spine forward flexion mobility as follows:

1. A horizontal mark is made 5cm below the level of the lumbosacral joint (LSJ), which is found via surface palpation. A second mark is made 10 cm above the LSJ (measured with a clinical tape measure).

2. The patient is instructed to maximally flex forward without bending their knees, at which time the examiner measures the distance between the two marks using the clinical tape measure.

3. 15 cm is deducted from this measured distance to give the Modified Schober's Test value to the nearest millimetre.

Appendix D. Modified-Modified Schober's Test protocol

This test is used to assess lumbar spine forward flexion mobility as follows:

1. A horizontal mark is made at the level of the lumbosacral joint (LSJ) found via surface palpation. A second mark is made 15 cm above the original mark (measured with a clinical tape measure).

2. The patient is instructed to maximally flex forward without bending their knees, at which time the examiner measures the distance between the two marks using the clinical tape measure.

3. 15 cm is deducted from this measured distance to give the Modified-Modified Schober's Test value to the nearest millimetre.

Appendix E. Lateral Spinal Flexion Test protocol

This test is used to assess lateral spine flexion mobility as follows:

1. With the patient's heels and back up against a wall and arms by their side, measure and record the distance between the middle fingertip and the floor.

2. The patient is instructed to maximally flex laterally without trunk rotation. Measure distance from fingertip to the floor on the same side as previously measured. Record the difference between these two measures

3. Repeat this on the opposite side and the average of the two sides is recorded as the Lateral Spinal Flexion Test value to the nearest millimetre.

Appendix F. Domjan Test protocol

This test is used to assess lateral spine flexion mobility as follows:

1. With the patient's heels and back up against a wall and arms by their side, a horizontal mark is drawn on the participant leg at the level of the ipsilateral third finger at end range right lateral flexion.

2. Mark another line at the level of the same finger on the same leg in end range left lateral flexion.

3. Measure the distance between these two marks with a clinical tape measure to indicate the Domjan Test value to the nearest millimetre.